Potential Impacts of Climate Change and Variability for the California Region

California Regional Workshop Report

Report to: United States Global Change Research Program National Assessment

> **Sponsored by:** National Science Foundation

California Assessment Conducted by: University of California, Santa Barbara National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis

California Assessment Coordinator: Robert Wilkinson

Workshop Report Authors:

Robert Wilkinson Lecturer, Environmental Studies Program University of California, Santa Barbara

> Teresa Rounds Science Writer Santa Barbara

Updates, Additions, and Corrections to this Workshop Report

This report reflects the best efforts of multiple authors and note-takers to capture a wide range of information presented at the workshop. It also includes supplementary information provided by participants. Updates, additions, and corrections are welcome, as this report will be used as a working document to support the on-going California regional assessment effort.

The document is intended as reflection of information and input provided at the workshop. In many areas additional information is needed. As this information becomes available, we will seek to include it in this report. We therefore request that updates, additions, and corrections be forwarded to us. The preferred format is as a Microsoft Word or Microsoft Excel attachment or as an e-mail text message.

Contact Person for this Report and for the California Assessment:

Robert Wilkinson Lecturer, Environmental Studies 1428 West Valerio Santa Barbara, California 93101

tel: (805) 569-2590 fax: (805) 569-2718 E-mail: **wilkinso@envst.ucsb.edu**

Executive Summary

The California regional workshop verified that potential impacts of climate change and variability for California's economy, environment, and society are significant. The assessment of these potential impacts is a large and complicated task. As part of the United States Global Change Research Program's (USGCRP's) national assessment efforts, the California regional assessment conducted a major workshop in Santa Barbara in March, 1998. Over 150 experts and stakeholders from throughout the region and from other parts of the country spent three days in intensive sessions examining potential implications of climate change and variability for the state. The plenary presentations, topical breakout sessions, and other material generated at the workshop is summarized in this report. The White Paper drafted for the California workshop has also been updated and is included here.

The California workshop was particularly successful in exploring potential economic, environmental, and social impacts due to the strong participation of leading business and local/state government stakeholders. Building on the region's considerable scientific strengths, the business participants in particular were able to put the potential impacts in perspective. As the Chief Economist of Pacific Gas and Electric (PG&E, one of the nation's largest energy utilities) observed, for example, the social impacts of potential climate change may fall disproportionately on those at the lower end of the income scale, because their livelihoods are often closely tied to the natural environment. Other concerns expressed at the workshop relate to the region's already overstressed water supply systems, fire danger, agricultural production, extreme weather events, and impacts of sea level rise on coastal areas.

Environmental implications of potential climate change were also of considerable concern to participants. With the nation's second-largest number of threatened and endangered species and a number of critical ecosystems experiencing serious difficulties, potential climate change impacts may be significant. From coastal fisheries to alpine ecosystems, potential climate change and variability threatens the region's unique and valuable environment.

The workshop was intended to bring together key stakeholders and knowledgeable experts in a variety of fields relating to climate change and variability to consider what potential changes might mean for the region. The quality of participants and presenters was exceptional, and the workshop provided an extremely valuable opportunity for dialogue and information exchange. This workshop report does not purport to cover every potential impact of importance, nor is it a full analysis of the impacts. A great deal of work remains to be done to better understand specific potential impacts and the relationships of those impacts to each other and to larger systems. The California workshop and this report are important steps on a path toward better understanding of potential impacts of climate change and variability for the region.

California Regional Workshop Report

Table of Contents

• Executive Summary of Workshop Robert Wilkinson	3
• Workshop Overview Teresa Rounds	8
• Steering Committee	_ 10
• Advisory Committee	_ 13
Plenary Sessions Presentations:	
1. Global Climate Change and Variability: The Science of Climate Change and the Assessment Process in the United States Robert Corell, Director, U. S. Global Change Research Program; Assi Director for Geosciences, National Science Foundation	_ 16 istant
2. Modeling Climate Change and Future Climates Michael MacCracken, Executive Director, National Assess Coordination Office, U. S. Global Change Research Program	_ 19 ment
3. Climatically Sensitive California: Past, Present, and Future Climate Norman Miller, Staff Scientist, Earth Sciences Division, Law Berkeley Laboratory	_ 20 rence
4. Socio-Economic Implications of Climate Change for California Tapan Munroe, Chief Economist, Pacific Gas and Electric Company	_ 27
5. The Art of the Long View: Creating Scenarios for Alternative California Futures Peter Schwartz, President, Global Business Network	29
6. From Rio to Kyoto: International Policy Process John Fialka, Wall Street Journal. Keynote Address.	_ 31
7. Climate Impacts on the Ecosystem Services Underpinning California's Economy and Quality of Life	_ 34

Walter Oechel, Director, Global Change Research Group; San Diego State University

Camille Parmesan, Research Scientist, National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis, UCSB

Peter Gleick, Director, Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment, and Security

8. Cutting-Edge Research on Impacts of Global Change _____ **36** in the Western U. S.

Ruth Reck, National Director, National Institute for Global Environmental Change; UC Davis

Tom Suchanek, Western Regional Director, National Institute for Global Environmental Change; UC Davis

9. A California Climate Initiative: Exploring Stakeholder _____ **37** Collaboratives for a Sustainable Future

Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and Management, UCSB

Jim McWilliams, Professor, Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics, UCLA

Larry Papay, Senior Vice President, Bechtel Group

Michael Moore, Commissioner, California Energy Commission

Breakout Sessions Comments_____ 39

• Breakout Sessions Notes:

A2	Energy Systems	42
	Ken Wilcox	
A3	Coastal Land Use	45
	John Wise	
A4	Community Impacts and Initiatives	47
	Andy Lipkis and Catherine McKalip	
A5	Public Education and Information	50
	Kelly Sims and Wil Orr	
A6	Public Perception of Climate Issues	53
	Teresa Rounds	
A7	Impacts and Options for Water Systems	56
	Maurice Roos	
B2	Marine Fisheries and Ecosystems	58
	George Boehlert	
B6	Water Systems and Potential Impacts of Climate Change	 64
	(Author?)	
B 7	Agro-ecosystems and the Impacts of Climate Change	65
	(Author?)	

B8 Desert Ecosystems	66	
Kelly Redmond		
C3 Pilot Project on the Use of Climate Forecast Information	70	
(Author?)		
C4 Climate Modeling and California	_ 72	
Teresa Rounds.		
D5 and D7 Costs and Benefits of Adaptation and Mitigation	_ 74	
(Author?)		
Ad hoc session: Bringing the Message Home: Prompting Local Action	_ 78	
Bud Laurent		
California Regional Assessment: Next Steps	82	
• Workshop Agenda		
• Participant List	_ 96	

• Appendices:

• **Contributed Paper______110** Sensitivity of Southwestern U. S. Hydroclimate to 2 x CO₂ Climate Forcing. Norman L. Miller and Jinwon Kim.

Revised White Paper
Robert Wilkinson and Teresa Rounds

Invitation

Participants in the California Workshop and Assessment effort are invited to post papers on this web site. Please submit documents via e-mail to: **wilkinso@envst.ucsb.edu**

Workshop Overview

March 9–11, 1998 Santa Barbara, California

The California Regional Climate Change Workshop is part of a nation-wide assessment project organized by the United States Global Change Research Program. The National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis at the University of California, Santa Barbara, hosted the California Regional Workshop to discuss the potential impacts of climate change and variability.

Regional scoping workshops represent the first step in conducting a regional assessment. Twenty-two workshops encompassing every state and territory in the U. S., span from May 1997 to September 1998. Each workshop is sponsored by one or more government agencies, and is carried out by coordinators from local institutions. Each workshop will be followed by additional assessment activities to pursue the questions and information needs identified by workshop participants and to further develop and engage the network of interested and active individuals in the region. Information from each regional assessment will also be integrated into a Synthesis Report.

The purpose of the workshop was to begin the process of identifying areas of concern and opportunity regarding potential climate impacts. The workshop was intended to help clarify California's primary vulnerabilities and identify prospects for effectively responding to change by implementing new technologies and business ventures, and establishing resilience of both physical and policy systems.

Some 150 people attended the three-day Santa Barbara workshop. Speakers representing academic, research, business, policy, public, and private sectors discussed California climate variability from a variety of perspectives. More than 25 breakout sessions were held during the course of the conference, allowing small groups of stakeholders to discuss specific issues relating to the potential effects of global climate change on California. The conference format also provided time for ad hoc breakout sessions, giving the opportunity for individuals with similar concerns to discuss topics not addressed in the scheduled sessions.

Participants in breakout sessions were encouraged to include discussion of the following issues as they related to the session topic:

- Identify current stresses affecting the region, its natural resources, and economic sectors. Consider the dynamics of critical systems and the key drivers affecting them. In addition to stresses, what are the important trends and changes that are taking place? Include natural, economic, social, and other factors. Where are they headed? How will they influence California?
- Consider how climate variability and climate change might either amplify or dampen these stresses, or create new ones (including possible surprises).For example, how might climate change and variability affect investment decisions, trade patterns, resource costs, land-use patterns and land values, productivity of natural and human systems? Who will be more or less vulnerable to these changes?
- Identify new information that would allow people and organizations to better understand the linkage between current stresses and climate variability and climate change. To support appropriate and cost-effective responses to changes, what information needs exist, and what research is needed to answer important questions? In some cases, information sharing may be highly beneficial. In others, new research will be needed. What specific recommendations can this group offer?
- Identify win-win coping strategies that will help address the stresses created by climate change and variability as well as non-climate stresses. How can a better understanding of the potential impacts of climate change lead to better decisions in the immediate time frame? What strategies will solve existing problems while at the same time helping to deal with climate change?

California Workshop on Climate Variability and Change

Steering Committee

Jeff Dozier (Chair, Steering Committee) Dean, School of Environmental Science and Management University of California Santa Barbara, California

Richard Berk Professor of Sociology and Statistics Department of Statistics University of California Los Angeles, California

Dan Cayan Scripps Institution of Oceanography University of California, San Diego La Jolla, California

Frank Davis Deputy Director National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis Santa Barbara, California

James Dehlsen Director Enron Renewable Energy Corporation Santa Barbara, California

Nicholas Graham Scripps Institution of Oceanography University of California, San Diego La Jolla, California

Peter H. Gleick Director Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment, and Security Oakland, California

William J. Keese Chairman California Energy Commission

Sacramento, California

Charles Kolstad Professor, Economics and Environmental Studies University of California Santa Barbara, California

Jim McWilliams Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics University of California Los Angeles, California

John Melack Professor, School of Environmental Science and Management University of California Santa Barbara, California

Harold A. Mooney Department of Biology Stanford University Stanford, California

Peter Moyle Department of Wildlife, Fish, and Conservation Biology University of California Davis, California

Walter C. Oechel Director, Global Change Research Group and Professor of Biology San Diego State University San Diego, California

Larry Papay Senior Vice President Bechtel Group, Inc. San Francisco, California

Claude Poncelet Manager, Environmental Affairs Pacific Gas and Electric Company San Francisco, California

Terry Surles Deputy Secretary for Environmental Technology California Environmental Protection Agency Sacramento, California

Thomas Suchanek Director, Western Region National Institute for Global Economic Change Division of Environmental Studies University of California Davis, California

Henry Vaux Associate Vice President University of California Oakland, California

Douglas Wheeler Secretary of Resources Sacramento, California

James R. Young Manager, Environmental Research Environmental Affairs Southern California Edison Rosemead, California

California Workshop Coordinator

Robert Wilkinson, Coordinator California Regional Climate Assessment Lecturer, UCSB Environmental Studies Program 1428 West Valerio Street Santa Barbara, CA 93101 phone: 805 569 2590 fax: 805 569 2718 wilkinso@envst.ucsb.edu California Workshop on Climate Variability and Change

Advisory Committee

Donald Aitken Union of Concerned Scientists Berkeley, California

James Cole California Institute of Energy Efficiency Berkeley, California

Judy Corbett Local Government Commission Sacramento, California

Steven DeCanio Economics Department University of California Santa Barbara, California

William Dempsey The Nature Conservancy San Francisco, California

Peter Frumhoff Union of Concerned Scientists Cambridge, Massachusetts

Dorothy Green Heal the Bay Los Angeles, California

Blair Henry Regional Workshop on the Impacts of Global Climate Change on the Pacific Northwest Seattle, Washington

Reed Holderman California State Coastal Conservancy Oakland, California

Huey Johnson

Resources Renewal Institute San Francisco, California

Laurence Laurent County of San Luis Obispo San Luis Obispo, California

Ants Leetmaa National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Weather Service Climate Prediction Center Camp Springs, Maryland

Mark Levine Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory Berkeley, California

Andy Lipkis TreePeople Beverly Hills, California

Michael MacCracken National Assessment Coordination Office United States Global Change Research Program Washington, DC

Felicia Marcus U. S. Environmental Protection Agency San Francisco, California

Michael Moore California Energy Commission Sacramento, California

Wilson Orr Sustainability and Global Change Program Prescott College Prescott, Arizona

Dennis Pendleton University of California Extension Davis, California

Stephen Schneider Department of Biological Sciences Stanford University Stanford, California Barry Schuyler Environmental Studies Program University of California Santa Barbara, California

Richard Somerville Scripps Institute of Oceanography La Jolla, California

R. Michael Stenburg Air and Toxics Division U. S. Environmental Protection Agency San Francisco, California

Paul Wack City and Regional Planning Department California Polytechnic State University San Luis Obispo, California

Carol Whiteside The Great Valley Center Modesto, California

Thomas Wilbanks Oak Ridge National Laboratory Oak Ridge, Tennessee

John Wilson California Energy Commission Sacramento, California

John Wise U. S. Environmental Protection Agency San Francisco, California

Plenary Sessions Notes

Global Climate Change and Variability: The Science of Climate Change and the Assessment Process in the United States

Robert Corell, Director, U. S. Global Change Research Program; Assistant Director for Geosciences, National Science Foundation

The National Assessment Process is conducted by the U. S. Global Change Research Program (USGCRP). The USGCRP is a federal interagency research program established by the 1990 Global Change Research Act to combine and coordinate the research and policy development interests of several departments and agencies of the U. S. Government and Executive Offices of the President. The USGCRP is mandated by legislation with the responsibility to undertake scientific assessments of the implications of climate change for the United States. The USGCRP is organized under the auspices of the Subcommittee on Global Change Research (SGRC), which includes representatives of the following agencies:

Department of Agriculture,

Department of Commerce (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration and National Institute of Standards and Technology), **Department of Defense**, **Department of Energy**, Department of Health and Human Services, **Department of Interior**, **Department of Transportation**, **Department of State**, **Environmental Protection Agency**, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, National Science Foundation, Smithsonian Institution, Tennessee Valley Authority, Agency for International Development, Office of Science and Technology Policy, Council of Economic Advisors, Office of Management and Budget, and the intelligence community.

Global change encompasses the full range of natural and human-induced changes in Earth's environment. Global change can be defined as changes in the global environment—including alterations in climate, land productivity, oceans and other water resources, atmospheric chemistry, and ecological systems—that may alter the capacity of Earth to sustain life. Issues related to global change include:

- seasonal to interannual climate variability
- long-term climate change and variability—decades to centuries
- changes in stratospheric ozone, UV radiation, and atmospheric chemistry
- changes in land cover and in terrestrial and marine ecosystems, including land use, urbanization, population trends, ecology, biodiversity, etc.

Increased scientific knowledge of global change can reduce the vulnerabilities of human and ecological systems to major environmental changes. USGCRP supports research on seasonal to interannual climate change to help expand society's capabilities to anticipate climatic events such as drought, floods, and heat waves. Better understanding of changes in temperature and precipitation patterns and their impacts on crops, forests, water resources, and human pathogens will enable society to be better prepared to cope with potentially costly future changes in climate on time scales of decades to centuries. Similar benefits will be evident with respect to enhances knowledge about the impacts of increased UV levels associated with ozone depletion, changes in biological diversity, and changes in the productivity of land and water resources.

USGCRP focuses on the scientific study of Earth systems and its components. Its research is organized around a framework of observing, documenting, understanding and predicting global change. USGCRP employs interdisciplinary approaches to analyze information, explore new technologies, and examine existing and new theories to assess the consequences of these changes and the vulnerability of human and ecological systems to their impacts. From these assessments, USGCRP will help develop the tools and capabilities to conduct integrated assessments to synthesize and communicate this body of knowledge to policy makers and stakeholders.

The U. S. National Assessment of the Potential Consequences of Climate Variability and Change, of which this conference is a part, also stemmed from the Global Change Act of 1990. The Act states that the federal interagency committee for global change research "shall prepare and submit to the President and the Congress an assessment which:

1. Integrates, evaluates, and interprets the findings of the Program and discusses the scientific uncertainties associated with such findings;

2. Analyzes the effects of global change on the natural environment, agriculture, energy production and use, land and water resources, transportation, human health and welfare, human social systems, and biological diversity; and

3. Analyzes current trends in global change, both human-induced and natural, and projects major trends for the subsequent 25 to 100 years."

The National Assessment will provide a detailed understanding of the consequences of climate change for the nation and will examine possible coping mechanisms to adapt to climate change. It will be conducted as a public-private partnership emphasizing a process driven by needs of stakeholders throughout the country who are best positioned to identify the priority information needs and the most rewarding ways of responding.

[Sources: Workshop Presentation; USGCRP Web site: www.usgcrp.gov]

Modeling Climate Change and Future Climates Michael MacCracken, Executive Director, National Assessment Coordination Office, U. S. Global Change Research Program

General Circulation Models (GCMs) are the primary tool for understanding and predicting natural climate variations and providing reliable estimates of anthropogenic climate change. Models are not perfect, but they are improving.

GCMs mathematically simulate the interactions of the atmosphere, oceans, and land masses, which together determine Earth's climate. Confidence in GCMs stems from physical laws as well as their ability to reproduce past and current climates. Using past weather records and data from boreholes, ice core samples, tree rings, and coral reefs, scientists construct estimates of temperatures, precipitation, and to some extent atmospheric composition for the past five to six centuries.

Observational data shows that the average global temperature has increased about 1° F since the mid-19th century. The global temperature is warmer now than at any time since at least 1400, and perhaps warmer than it has been for many thousands of years. Warming is apparent in temperature records as well as in physical evidence such as retreating mountain glaciers, reduced springtime snow cover, and rising sea levels.

By comparing past climate data to GCM simulations, researchers can gauge the reliability of the models. A variety of models for the 19th and 20th centuries are being conducted. Model predictions show with increasing agreement with changes observed over the past 30 to 50 years. The closest agreement occurs when simulations that couple ocean, atmosphere, and land surface also take into account greenhouse gases and sulfate aerosol particles.

Accurately projecting GCMs into the future depends on largely future greenhouse gas emissions. Highly uncertain forecasts of global population growth, land use, energy consumption, economic stability, technological solutions, and many other variables lead to a variety of possible outcomes.

As the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change has stated, the balance of evidence suggests that human activities are contributing to climate change, and that there has been a discernible influence on global climate.

[Sources: Workshop Presentation; "Climate Change: The Evidence Mounts Up," M. MacCracken, in Nature, Vol. 376, pp. 645-646; "Is the Climate Changing? Indeed it is" M. MacCracken and T. Karl in Bob Ryan's 1997 Almanac and Guide for the Weatherwise.] Climatically Sensitive California: Past, Present, and Future Climate Norman Miller, Staff Scientist, Earth Sciences Division, Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory

INTRODUCTION:

California is sensitive to climate variability and climate change. California represents the world's seventh largest economy, with an increasing population, rapidly developing industries, and expanding societal demands. Climate variability and climate change impose stresses on California's infrastructure. The climate science community has indicated that global temperature is increasing, wet season precipitation events are becoming more extreme, and sea level is rising (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] 1995). These changes impact fresh water systems, land use, industry, natural ecosystems, and environments. The focus of this overview paper is to indicate some of these potential impacts, provide some insight into future projections of California climate, and indicate what might be done to reduce hydroclimate related risks.

Fresh water is a major driver to the success of California's prosperity. Agriculture, urban development, information technology, among others, depend on the availability of water resources. California's water comes primarily from northern California mountainous river basins with some Colorado River allocations. Late Winter, Spring, and Summer runoff from high elevation mountains provides the needed water resources during the long dry season (April to November). Decreases in this water supply may force a change in the existing demand.

California's water resources infrastructure is based on a network of reservoirs, levees, and canals. This extensive water conveyance system is not fully designed for current and future climate variations, climate change, and land use change. Reservoirs serve as water storage and flood control systems. During the wet season, reservoirs and levees provide flood protection. During this time of year, communities within floodplains are protected from heavy precipitation events and are at a reduced risk of flooding and extensive loss. Wet season dam releases frequently occur during periods when reservoirs are at very high levels. Such releases are required to provide storage capacity for additional inflow from runoff, while protecting the integrity of dam structures. These releases need to be timed to minimize any potential downstream flooding. At present, river forecasters rely on 48-hour weather forecast information to make decisions on the amount to be released and on high streamflow and runoff estimations. Wet season heavy precipitation events may stress levee systems that run the length of the central valley. For example, the Winter 1997 central valley floods were due to

a warm January storm producing an unexpected large amount of runoff to an already water stressed levee system. This occurrence of flooding implies that the safety and functionality of the reservoir and levee systems in California are sensitive to wet season heavy precipitation.

Additionally, wet season storms often cause increased erosion and landsliding, especially developed regions that may lack proper drainage of runoff during extreme weather events. This has been seen throughout California during the 1998 El Niño that was particularly strong during February, where property losses approached \$500 million. During wet seasons with extensive periods of heavy precipitation and saturated soils, agriculture is hampered due to crop damage and delays in planting. Storm and land use induced sediment loading to river systems may impact aquatic ecosystems. Other ecosystems, including migratory birds, may also be damaged due to loss of habitat, breeding grounds, or food supply.

Long dry periods reduce the available water resources to the state. Water reduction was common during the multi-year droughts that occurred in the 1930s, 1980s, and during other dry periods. Drought impacts are most pronounced in urban centers, natural habitats, and in agricultural productivity. During the 1980s drought, Californians experienced water rationing, the San Joaquin delta received below average fresh water, and agroindustry felt some cutbacks in their water usage. Decreased fresh water not only inconveniences our society, but significantly impacts ecosystems dependent on fresh water. The resulting increased salinity in the San Joaquin delta significantly reduced the health of fish habitats.

In general, land use change, such as deforestation and urbanization, will amplify the risk and potential loss associated with increased wet season precipitation and long drought periods in California. Coupled with temperature increases, it may harm species biodiversity. As California continues to expand, we need to plan for the future in a responsible fashion. In the next section, climate patterns, indicators, and natural variability are discussed. This is followed by a section on climate projection requirements and projected California climate. The conclusions focus on where do we go from here.

CLIMATE PATTERNS, INDICATORS, AND TRENDS

California is characterized by a Mediterranean climate with wet winters and long dry summers. Precipitation and temperature patterns during the winter and spring have been associated with large-scale patterns in the North Pacific atmospheric circulation (Cayan and Peterson, 1989; Redmond and Koch, 1991). Cool wet (warm dry) seasons have been correlated to the position of the Aleutian low pressure center. If the Aleutian low is positioned far eastward (i.e. Gulf of Alaska)), then there is an increased likelihood for California to have a cool wet Winter and Spring. The opposite (warm dry Winter and Spring) is expected for a far westward position of the Aleutian low. Cayan et al. (1993) have indicated this pattern in their analysis of streamflow for the Smith, Consumnes, and San Joaquin River basins.

This general description is complicated by other processes, such as warm eastern equatorial Pacific sea surface temperatures. During the Fall of 1997, the eastern equatorial Pacific sea surface temperature was several degrees above normal and remained above average well into the Spring of 1998 causing a large increase in California precipitation. This warming was due to the naturally varying El Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO). The large warm water pool provided moisture into the atmosphere which precipitated out when it reached California. The heavy precipitation during January and February of 1998 was directly related to this phenomenon. The Aleutian low pressure was in a westward position and a high pressure ridge was to south. This combination of atmospheric patterns, among other complex interacting processes, set the storm track direction during the intense January-February 1998 precipitation. ENSO has a natural cycle on the order of once every four years. A measure of the occurrence of ENSO is the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI). The Southern Oscillation Index is a measure of the pressure difference between Tahiti and Darwin, Australia. A negative value is an indication of an El Niño year, while a positive value indicates a La Niña year. There has been speculation about the effect of Green House Gases (GHGs) on the variation in the occurrence and strength of El Niños, however, at this time there is not sufficient evidence to indicate that such a link exists.

However, evidence suggests that temperature has been increasing since the industrial revolution due to increased Green House Gas (GHG) emissions into the atmosphere. There have been numerous studies (e.g. Keeling et al., 1995) that show a strong correlation between global temperature and the atmospheric concentration of carbon dioxide. Based on 287 borehole measurements, global temperature from 1500 to present have been determined (Pollack et al., 1998). The significance of this data is that global temperature has increased 0.5° C from 1500 to 1900, and 0.5° C from 1900 to present. That is, measurements indicate that during the last 100 years global temperature has increased at the same rate as the 400 years prior to 1900. The temperature oscillation shown for the period 1860 to present is based on surface measurements. There are a number of other measurements (tree ring data, core sediments, isotope analysis) that agree with this result.

These large-scale patterns and trends can be seen in California by looking at the freshwater inflow into the San Joaquin delta as an indicator of inter-annual precipitation in the Sierra. Using carbonate oxygen 18 isotopes from sediment cores, Ingram et al. (1996) were able to infer the amount of freshwater inflow for the time period 1200 to 1980. This long time series approximately indicates that there were long dry periods (1420-1460, 1500-1600, 1625-1630) as well as periods of above average precipitation and inflow (1225-1400, 1660-1720, 1800-1880). We are currently in a period of above average fresh water inflow, due to the large amount of water exported from the delta for agriculture and urban use.

IS THERE AN ENHANCED CLIMATE VARIATION IN THE HYDROLOGIC CYCLE?

Observed temperature indicators from the Second Assessment Report of the International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 1996) provide numerical estimates on global changes in the near surface air and near surface ocean temperatures (0.3 - 0.6° C increase), Northern Hemisphere snow cover (10% decrease), and mountain glaciers (general retreat), with high levels of measurement confidence. This information and related findings suggest that a serious effort to better understand the impacts of climate variability and change in California.

The majority of California's water supply includes eight major Northern California river basins that provide snowmelt runoff as reservoir storage and water transport to Southern California. These eight basins; the American, Feather, Merced, Sacramento, San Joaquin, Stanislaus, Tuolumne, and the Yuba. Possible climate change impacts on the timing of California runoff was first pointed out by Roos (1987). Several modeling and analysis studies followed (e.g. Gleick, 1987; Roos, 1989; Cayan and Henderson, 1989; Lettenmeir and Ghan; 1990, Redmond and Koch; 1991; Aquado et al. 1992; Cayan and Riddle, 1993; Dettinger and Cayan, 1995; Jeton et al., 1996).

Area-averaged minimum temperature measurements (1975-1995) representative of a region that includes Sacramento and Lake Tahoe adjusted to seasonal oscillations indicates an increase of 0.086° C per year, which is somewhat faster than the fitted maximum temperature increase for the same period. These increases in the last twenty years are not reflected in the long historical record, however, they tend to be in agreement with observed early season snowmelt as well as increases in GHG concentrations in the atmosphere. The significance of the minimum temperature increasing at a faster rate than the maximum temperature is a reduction in the daily temperature difference, which plays an important role in the hydrologic cycle.

Dettinger and Cayan (1995) have analyzed the above eight river basins for the percent of annual runoff that occurs as Spring (April to June) runoff during the period 1910 to 1990. An Eight-Rivers Index indicates that there is a statistically significant decrease in the percent of Spring runoff. The American River basin alone showed a 10% decrease in Spring runoff to annual runoff during the 1950 to 1990 period.

The northern coastal Russian River basin response to precipitation (1900 to 1995) is indicated by the river stage height at Guerneville. The river has exceeded flood stage (32 feet) about once every three years during the first half of this century. However, during the second half of the century, flood stage is exceeded more frequently. This suggests an increase in extreme wet season precipitation events since approximately 1950. These observations of California's climate response require an investigation of possible future scenarios. Such "what if" studies help to shed light on the potential risks, provide planners with needed information, and in general will help to educate our society on climate variability and climate change.

CLIMATE PROJECTION REQUIREMENTS

Climate projections have two general requirements; the modeling system should be well validated and the public has sufficient confidence in these results to act on them. Individual model components (e.g. cloud physics module, snow budget module, runoff module) should be carefully studied for proper conceptual representation of their processes. Comparison to observation data, remotely-sensed, and synthesized data will indicate how well each model performs. Once this is accomplished to an acceptable level, then coupled model systems are validated. A major task is acquiring the extensive data base for these model validations and analyses.

Coupling models for understanding climate response at a range of scales is a complicated task. GHG related climate projections have been produced at the global scale for the past two IPCC Reports (1990, 1996). These scales (grids with lengths of order 100 - 500 km) are too coarse for understanding processes at the surface such as, riverflow, agriculture, and socio-economic impacts. The concept of downscaling climate information for hydrologic modeling was presented by Hoestetler (1992). One of the difficulties of downscaling global climate information (grids with length scales of order 100 - 500 km) to ecologic, hydrologic, and socio-economic finescales (1 - 100 m) is the lack of data within the global length scales that are needed for understanding processes that are sensitive to change at the fine scales. One approach to this downscaling problem is the use of regional climate system models. Regional climate system models use the global-scale information as input to limited area models which interactively calculate atmospheric and land surface processes with grid scales of order 10 km. The difference between the global and regional-scales is apparent. California is represented by less than ten global-scale grid points, while the regional-scale provides thousands of points of gridded climate information. This difference is important when modeling the effects of atmospheric moisture moving above mountains that global-scale models may completely miss.

To provide fine-scale climate, information area-weighted variables or probability distributions may bridge this spatial gap. There are other types of fine scale approaches that perform well for short (1-2 day) simulations, but have not yet proven useful for climate simulations. Modeling hydrology with spatial information requires either the area-weighted values or distribution values that represent the river basin being studied. As an example, the Russian River basin can be broken down into sub-basins, where each subbasin contains many small catchments. There are still many data needs for understanding climate at fine-scale and this is an ongoing effort from various groups within the climate research community.

EXAMPLES OF CLIMATE MODEL VALIDATION

Climate model validation is best understood by comparing climate simulations to observations, model comparisons, and statistical analyses. The IPCC (1996) provides a number of global model intercomparisons, observational comparisons, and statistical analyses. For the period 1860 to 1990, the IPCC has compared observed global-scale temperature with simulated temperature with increasing GHG concentration and aerosol concentration. A large-scale model validation of ocean models is the ability to simulate the ENSO cycle. The comparisons show good agreement (0.63 correlation) between the observed and simulated western boundary sea level height changes with time.

Comparing regional scale models of precipitation in California for the 1994-1995 precipitation season with the simulated precipitation from the Regional Climate System Model (RCSM) with large-scale input provided by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration validates river basinscale hydrologic models for the period 1982-1984. The total verification (1978 to 1984) indicates an 0.84 correlation when the hydrologic model is forced by observed precipitation for streamflow. The coupled large-scale to regionalscale to basin-scale system shows good predictive capability for the period January to March 1995.

These types of model exercises indicate the level of component and coupled model validation. Based on these types of results, one can better understand how well we project future climate with current models.

PROJECTED CALIFORNIA CLIMATE VARIATION AND ITS IMPACTS

Drawing from observations and previous model studies (Lettenmeir and Ghan, Gleick) there is good confidence indicating that California will likely experience a continued trend of increasing temperature, increased extreme weather events, extended drought periods, and sea level rise. Some specific California effects are an early snowmelt, increased flooding, increased erosion and landslides, decreased water resources for extended periods, and low lying regions under water.

A regional simulation of the effects of doubled atmospheric carbon dioxide based on a large-scale model (NCAR's CCM2) and NCAR Regional Climate model (RegClim) indicated changes in alpine regions. Winter and Spring snow depth is a function of elevation for present CO_2 and 2 x CO_2 levels. The 2 x CO_2 studies indicate that the snow level is considerably higher in elevation and that the total snowpack is substantially decreased. By estimating the corresponding runoff for this study, we can see that the Winter runoff is very high under 2 x CO_2 conditions, while the Spring and Summer runoff is quite low. A study of the American River basin with a projected 4.4° C temperature increase also shows the early runoff. These studies and the earlier work by Lettenmeir and Ghan, Gleick, and others tend to agree with the IPCC. Roos has calculated the effect of a 30 cm sea level rise on the frequency of high stage height on the San Joaquin River near Antioch, a region with levees protecting low lying areas. What was once considered a 100-year event will quickly become a 10-year event.

These results lead us to ask questions about planning and developing within the California floodplains and other sensitive areas. The 100-year flood plain is based on a short historical record that does take into account climate change during this century. It is clear that this and related concerns need to be addressed. New developments within flood plains need to be accessed for long-term costs. The erosion at Pacifica has been known since the 1950s, yet houses have been built close to the cliffs requiring a proposed \$1.5 million seawall.

WHERE DO WE GO FROM HERE

Understanding climate, advancing our monitoring systems, coordinating research, and providing well validated information that the public and policy makers can trust is an important direction that we need to focus on. Coordinated climate research, assessment, and outreach centers throughout California are an important approach toward understanding the impacts of Climate change in California. Universities, National Laboratories, and non-profit centers should work to complement each others ongoing capabilities. Legislatures will need to become educated on these issues and make well informed policy for long term solutions. The media needs to move away from sensationalism and focus more on educating society on issues that are of substance.

[Source: Workshop Presentation]

Socio-Economic Implications of Climate Change for California Tapan Munroe, Chief Economist, Pacific Gas and Electric Company

Economically, this is the best decade we've had since the '60s, maybe better. Munroe calls this the "Nirvana Economy": modest output growth, low inflation, stable interest rates, low unemployment, steady income growth, and consumer confidence. The stock market continues to boom, inflation is in check, interest rates have remained steady, and the federal government has balanced the budget. There are no signs that the economy is slowing.

The Los Angeles basin is the largest manufacturing center in the U. S. While aerospace in southern California lost nearly 40% of its jobs (some 40,000) since the early '70s, the entertainment industry has gained more than 90,000 jobs.

But there are still problems with the economy. The economy of the '90s is one of high growth, but also high risk, unlike the high growth and high security of the 1950s.

Since 1978, the wealthiest 20% of the population saw a 30% gain in income, but the poorest 20% saw income drop 27%. Only 40% of the population had gains—60% had losses.

Wealthiest	20%	30% increase in income
	20%	5% increase in income
	20%	6% decrease in income
	20%	18% decrease in income
Poorest	20 %	27% decrease in income

80% of economic growth is in small businesses, but 80% of all small businesses fail within their first 5 years. Therefore, economic prosperity could decline as many small businesses fail.

The wealth gap can only be decreased through better access [and use of] training, education, and workforce preparedness. Rural/agricultural California needs to diversify in order to decrease unemployment and increase income. Agriculture won't create more jobs or more wealth.

In natural-resource dependent industries such as Central Valley agriculture, unemployment is as high as 25%. This area is already stressed, and will be highly vulnerable to continued stresses from climate change.

New construction (measured by building permits) is not growing at the same rate as the rest of the economy: in 1994, 97,000 permits were issued; in 1996, the figure dropped to 94,000. Despite the economic recovery, in 1998, an

estimated 106,000 will be issued, still far below the late 1980s rates of 250,000 to 300,000 permits issued annually.

The growing crises in the Asian economies could have serious repercussions for California industries, particularly electronics, which is closely tied to Asian production and markets.

Climate change has the potential to dramatically affect California's economy, but few businesses or government agencies take change into account when forecasting economic trends.

[Source: Workshop Presentation; Tappan Munroe, "1997 California: Continued Economic Recovery and Restructuring," PG&E, 1997] The Art of the Long View: Creating Scenarios for Alternative California Futures Peter Schwartz, President, Global Business Network

In 1898, looking around us, we could not possibly have predicted 1998. How can we expect to know 2098 based on what we know now? Scenarios are tools for ordering perceptions about alternative futures in which today's decisions might play out. Scenarios present alternative images instead of extrapolating current trends from the present. A scenario is not a prediction, but a systematic and imaginative exploration of what is plausible.

Creating scenarios requires planners to question their assumptions about how the world works and to seek out diverse views that challenge accepted wisdom so they can anticipate possibilities that might be missed or denied. Using scenarios is a way to rehearse the future. By recognizing the warning signs, one can avoid surprises, adapt, and act accordingly. The end result of scenario planning is not necessarily a more accurate picture of the future, but better decisions today.

Scenario planning follows systematic and recognizable phases, but also requires creative thinking. The process is highly interactive, intense, and imaginative. It begins by isolating the decision to be make, challenging perceptions, and seeking information, often from unorthodox sources. The next steps identify and analyze driving forces, predetermined elements, and critical uncertainties. These factors are then prioritized according to importance and uncertainty. The exercises culminate in three or four carefully constructed scenarios, each representing a plausible alternative future. Planners can then devise actions that make sense across all or many scenarios.

In building scenarios, it is becoming increasingly important to consider environmental forces and their implications for the future of business and society. California will have to add climate change and variability into all planning processes in order to avoid surprises. Perhaps scenarios can also help California make decisions today to create a more desirable future.

The question of sustainability is one that must be addressed in building scenarios. Since the industrial revolution, mechanized industrial production, increased natural resource use, and improvements in health care and consequent rise in population have placed numerous and growing stresses on the natural environment. As the 21st century approaches, the world is experiencing a global population that has tripled in this century, with startling consequences: steadily expanding land use; loss of biodiversity; a rate and scale of natural resource consumption that in hundreds of years has led to the depletion of stocks that took tens of thousands or even millions of

years to accumulate; degradation of the quality of air, water, and land, and anthropogenic climate change.

By the early 1990s, fossil fuel combustion and deforestation were releasing roughly eight billion tons of carbon into the atmosphere every year. Such artificial emissions represent a 20% increase over natural flows. The total amount of carbon present in the atmosphere is increasing by about 4 billion tons a year. Carbon dioxide concentrations have increased from an estimated 280 parts per million in 1750, to 315 in 1958, and 357 in 1993.

Some of the elements that will need to be considered in scenario planning for California's future include the possibilities of hyper-change created by technology, population increases, natural resource depletion, and political fragmentation. Basic strategies of many businesses—and people—include primarily a "more of the same" approach. But losses force change. Scenarios are a way to anticipate the changes and adopt adaptive strategies to avoid losses.

The subject of the nation's oil use of is a prime candidate for scenario planning. Oil imports are our Achilles' heel (witness the 1970s' oil crisis). How well are we prepared to deal with a decline in supplies? If we reduce our dependency now by developing non-oil sources of energy, the U. S. can avoid possible international tensions and conflicts, while creating new industries to replace a declining one.

[Sources: Workshop Presentation; Global Business Network Web site: www.gbn.org; "Sustainability: The Source of the Crisis," Hardin Tibbs, Global Business Network, 1996.] From Rio to Kyoto: International Policy Process John Fialka, Wall Street Journal. Keynote Address.

Fialka reported for the Wall Street Journal on the global warming treaty negotiations which took place in Kyoto, Japan, in December 1997.

The negotiations were contentious. The U. S. delegation was not supported by the Senate, which charged that curbing energy use will knock the U. S. out of the global economy. OPEC nations are opposed to any fossil fuel restrictions. Small island nations, which stand to lose everything if sea level rises significantly, vehemently sought tighter emissions cuts. With their long history of dominance by imperialistic foreign powers, African nations resist any form of direction from developed countries, especially concerning energy use. China and India, the most populated nations on Earth, are the big coal consumers of the future. Asia, Africa, and other developing nations do not want any energy restrictions imposed on them when energy is seen as the key to national development and prosperity. The disagreements led to eight days of stalemate. Vice President Al Gore stepped up to vow flexibility on the part of the U. S., particularly regarding emissions trading.

In the end diplomats from more than 160 nations approved the treaty, which requires industrial nations to cut emissions of greenhouse gases starting in 2008. The agreement states that the European Union would reduce its emissions by 8% below 1990 levels, the U. S. by 7%, and Japan by 6%. The U. S. was unsuccessful in securing 'meaningful' participation in emissions cuts by developing nations, a detail that Senate leaders declared would prevent the treaty from being ratified by the U. S.

The treaty relies heavily on emissions trading, patterned after a successful U. S. model used to cut sulfur emissions. An international body called the Clean Development Fund would facilitate trading emissions credits as a commodity, allowing companies or nations that reduce their emissions beyond their quotas to sell permits to others that need them. Some economists have predicted that this would create a \$120 billion-a-year market. If ratified, the treaty is expected to start a gradual economic realignment worldwide, creating winners and losers.

The Clinton administration says that the treaty will force the U. S. to use energy more efficiently and businesses will develop new energy-saving technologies without curbing economic growth. Environmental groups argue that the treaty will spur reliance on alternative fuel, helping those industries grow. The treaty also includes mechanisms that will promote protection of tropical rain forests which serve as carbon dioxide sinks. There are many opponents to the treaty, however. Some have vowed that "business, labor, and agriculture will campaign hard and will defeat it." Critics claim that the costs of bringing down carbon dioxide emissions would double the price of crude oil, natural gas, and coal, and the effects would be felt throughout the economy. If the industrial nations are forced to bear the brunt of emissions cuts, large industries with high energy costs will be compelled to move their operations to developing nations that are not being required to cut emissions, resulting in tremendous U. S. job losses.

Some economists figure that rising energy costs could result in a \$2,000 a year increase for every household in the nation, likening it to a tax increase no politician would condone. Others believe that figure is far too high, and that if policies are implemented carefully, households, industry, and the economy will have time to adapt.

Given the resistance expected from industry, the treaty is not likely to be ratified anytime soon. Energy industry lobbies, especially coal, claim that an increased global carbon dioxide level will be good for crops, but the treaty will only make energy more expensive and farmers will be forced out of business. Labor is opposed to the treaty, arguing that by forcing the U. S. to make disproportionate cuts, they will lose their jobs to workers in nations not subject to such stringent restrictions.

Underlying much of the opposition in this country is a lack of scientific comprehension that would enable people to understand the problems and the risks of climate change, and how they contribute to them, and how they can minimize them.

Climate change is a grassroots problem, but the people who understand the problem and its potential consequences—primarily scientists, academics, and science journalists—haven't done a good job of educating the public and politicians.

European nations seem much more willing to face the issues of climate change and search for solutions. The U. S., however, does not seem to understand the risks. America tops the world in emissions production, but we are likely to be surpassed by China as its per capita energy use climbs. The U. S. must regain its sense of global stewardship and take the lead in addressing climate change.

People believe that problems on the scale of climate change will be solved by others—scientists, industry, other nations. But everyone contributes to climate change, and if everyone chooses to leave the solutions to others, the problems will never be resolved. We need to tackle the situation with better education and grassroots activism. The gaps in understanding need to be filled by those who know before any progress can be made. Businesses, communities, labor, religion, and other groups must be brought in to join the scientists and environmentalists. By developing a sense of interdependence and trust, these groups can work together to create solutions that will address all their concerns.

[Sources: Workshop Presentation; Wall Street Journal articles by Fialka, December 10, 11, 12, 1997]

Climate Impacts on the Ecosystem Services Underpinning California's Economy and Quality of Life

Walter Oechel, Director, Global Change Research Group; San Diego State University

Camille Parmesan, Research Scientist, National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis, UCSB

Peter Gleick, Director, Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment, and Security

Oechel led the presentation with some observations of current climate trends as well as hypotheses about future change and impacts.

In the future, if atmospheric carbon dioxide continues to increase, temperate regions are likely to experience greater changes than tropic or boreal regions. However, northern regions are not warming uniformly. Since 1960, Alaska has warmed at a much more rapid pace, averaging 1.25° C per decade. More recently, southern Greenland has been getting colder, a possible precursor to the failure of the North Atlantic cycling which has brought warmer waters north and resulting in a relatively warm Europe.

For vegetation, there will be mixed results. As carbon dioxide increases in the atmosphere, photosynthesis increases, generating more plant matter. This also increases the amount of fuel available to burn, heightening fire hazards in many regions. Water efficiency also increases as CO_2 rises, but at the same time, the leaf area increases, allowing for more evapotranspiration, resulting in no net change in water use. Extinction rates will also probably increase as climate changes. Plants cannot migrate quickly enough to keep up with the rate climate change we are experiencing and predicting, and endangered species plans thus far are not accounting for rapid change.

Resource impacts are a function of population multiplied by resource use per person. When one factor increases, resource impacts increase. Developing nations are eager to improve their standard of living, which usually means greater consumption of resources. This will result in continuing growth of emissions—and accelerating climate change—unless consumption of fossil fuels and deforestation are curtailed.

Parmesan has been studying species shifts worldwide as indicators of climate change. Consistent with predictions of climate change, populations of some butterflies are observed to be dying out in their southern ranges and extending their northern limits. In the western U. S., a 0.7° C rise in average temperatures has resulted in a 105 km northward shift in the range of one butterfly species. Similar shifts have been observed in Europe.

In the 1930s and '40s, warming was observed mostly in daytime temperatures. The current warming trend is evident mostly nighttime temperatures.

Prehistoric episodes of climate warming were much slower than today's rapid rate of change. In the past, species could adapt and evolve as the climate slowly changed. Today, animals cannot adapt quickly enough, and in a human-dominated landscape, species can't easily migrate through human densities. With species less mobile than butterflies, rapid climate change will not allow animals to shift, and extinction rates may accelerate.

While increased photosynthesis resulting in more plant matter is another impact of increased carbon in the atmosphere, a side effect of this is that the carbon-nitrogen ratio is plants is disturbed, and the food quality of crops in reduced.

Gleick specializes in California water issues, and made these observations:

In general, climate change will bring about a more vigorous hydrologic cycle because higher temperatures result in greater evaporation. Global averages, however, aren't really relevant regionally, and there will be a great deal of variation at the local level. In California, additional rainfall won't be evenly distributed. In the north, already a relatively wet region, more precipitation will fall, while the dry south will probably get drier. A warmer climate will result in more precipitation falling as rain rather than snow at high elevations, reducing the snowpack. This in turn will cause greater runoff in spring—increasing the danger of flooding—but less in summer—by as much as 50%. These changes will affect natural ecosystems, farming, recreation, and hydroelectricity generation, and drastically alter water management practices in California. The Colorado River supplies a significant amount of water to southern California. If a change in precipitation patterns decreases the river's flow by 10%, reservoir storage will decrease by as much as 30%, causing a 30% decrease in hydroelectricity generation and an increase in salinity which would violate standards. Such decreases in hydroelectricity generation will also result in more fossil fuel burning to produce electricity, leading to higher CO₂ emissions.

The more we learn about the possible impacts, the more intelligent decisions we can make to adapt to or mitigate the impacts. The costs of planning ahead will always be less than the costs of reacting to emergencies.

[Source: Workshop Presentation]

Cutting-Edge Research on Impacts of Global Change in the Western U. S. Ruth Reck, National Director, National Institute for Global Environmental Change; UC Davis

Tom Suchanek, Western Regional Director, National Institute for Global Environmental Change; UC Davis

Over the last 43 years, an 80% decline in offshore zooplankton has been documented—and is coincident with a 1.5° C temperature increase.

Greenland ice cores document climate going back 60,000 years, and reveal climate flickering—rapid swinging from cold to warm climates in a matter of decades. Does this indicate that our current rapid warming trend isn't unnatural?

Current research to help answer this question includes investigations of CO₂ fluctuations, and comparing old growth forests with clearcut and second growth forests. The Hadley climate model developed last year coupled atmospheric and oceanic circulation patterns to more accurately depict climate change, and may improve long-term climate predictions.
A California Climate Initiative: Exploring Stakeholder Collaboratives for a
Sustainable Future
Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and
Management, UCSB
Jim McWilliams, Professor, Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics,
UCLA
Linda, Bechtel Group
Michael Moore, Commissioner, California Energy Commission

The issue of climate change is largely not understood by the public, and it is incumbent on academia to communicate the state of knowledge to laypeople. Public opinion is part of the decision-making process, and atmospheric scientists must participate in shaping public opinion. Recycling was largely a grass-roots idea that was spread by informed, concerned individuals to municipalities and businesses, resulting in widespread public support. Understanding of climate change issues can also become widespread if scientists communicate with the public.

Environmental information must also be translated by scientists and academics for lawmakers, economists, and corporations so that public policy will be formulated by informed decision-makers. At the same time, scientists must continue to refine the state of knowledge.

Better measurements, models, and monitoring are needed to comprehensively analyze climate changes over the next 20 years. The immediate goal is to provide an assessment of the range of uncertainty and the likelihood of various changes, as well as to improve the ability to detect early clues which will help narrow the range of possibility. Developing climate scenarios can help influence decision-makers and thus influence the future. The state of knowledge is growing such that we may be able to choose the future we want.

Funding for these activities is of course critical to the process. Universities, governments, industry, and businesses are all needed to contribute to the effort. The immediate obstacle is convincing these entities that a better environment is a valuable asset worthy of significant investment. The challenge is to create an awareness that non-market goods are as beneficial in the long term to profitability as conventional products.

Most governments, businesses, and individuals are focused on relatively short-term planning, and the long-term effects of current trends are difficult to address. Day-to-day needs and crises take precedence over the intangible possibilities of long-term change. Other long-term issues that are often not addressed include sustainable economic growth, environmental protection, and equity. The public must grapple with the notion that the problems of today may have been preventable if they were addressed earlier, and project that notion to future problems.

The response to global change will largely be a technological one. Research into physical science and economic impacts is needed to develop technology to reduce GHG emissions, as well as to improve response to change. The shifts in business practices, industrial processes, governmental controls, and personal behavior will take time to become mainstream. Federal subsidies, tax breaks, and other incentives are needed to encourage industry to make such shifts. Industry is often reluctant to make changes because of the need for large capital investments as well as a perception of high risk. "Incubator funding" by government is needed to stimulate industry.

Breakout Sessions

A comment on the following section:

The breakout session notes are presented here in the workshop report as they were submitted. All of the note-takers were volunteering their time, and most of the notes were submitted at the workshop in hand-written form. It is possible that in the process of typing the notes for this report we have inadvertently altered or misinterpreted the handwritten content. We are also lacking information on who to credit for taking notes in a number of sessions. For those who were involved in the workshop, please help us supplement and/or correct the information as necessary and provide names for the note-takers. Additional information is welcome. We would also be grateful for any additional notes which have escaped our round-up efforts.

Each breakout group was asked to address the following questions:

Questions to be Addressed in Breakout Sessions

Breakout discussion leaders and participants should feel free to take the conversation in directions which are interesting and useful to participants. Please do not feel constrained by the questions below to the exclusion of points of specific interest to the group.

It would be helpful for the larger objectives of the workshop and the national assessment process if you would include discussion of the following issues:

1. Identify current stresses affecting the region, its natural resources and economic sectors.

Consider the dynamics of critical systems and the key drivers affecting them. In addition to stresses, what are the important trends and changes that are taking place? Include natural, economic, social and other factors? Where are they headed? How will they influence California's future?

2. Consider how climate variability and climate change might either amplify or dampen these stresses, or create new ones (including possible surprises).

For example, how might climate change and variability affect investment decisions, trade patterns, resource costs, land-use patters and land

values, productivity of natural and human systems? Who will be more or less vulnerable to these changes?

3. Identify new information that would allow people and organizations to better understand the linkage between current stresses and climate variability and climate change.

To support appropriate and cost-effective responses to changes, what information needs exist, and what research is needed to answer important questions? In some cases, information sharing may be highly beneficial. In others, new research will be needed. What specific recommendations can this group offer?

4. Identify win-win coping strategies that will help address the stresses created by climate variability and climate change as well as by non-climate stresses.

How can a better understanding of the potential impacts of climate change lead to better decisions in the immediate time frame? What strategies will solve existing problems while at the same time helping to deal with climate change?

NOTE: The White Paper was developed to create a basis for discussion. You may wish to refer to it for basic information on different sectors and issues. If there are corrections or additions to it, please help us identify them through this workshop process.

Breakout Sessions Notes

A2	Energy Systems	42
	Ken Wilcox	
A3	Coastal Land Use	_ 45
	John Wise	
A4	Community Impacts and Initiatives	_ 47
	Andy Lipkis and Catherine McKalip	
A5	Public Education and Information	50
	Kelly Sims and Wil Orr	
A6	Public Perception of Climate Issues	_ 53
	Teresa Rounds	
A7	Impacts and Options for Water Systems	56
]	Maurice Roos	
B2	Marine Fisheries and Ecosystems	58
	George Boehlert	
B6	Water Systems and Potential Impacts of Climate Change	_ 64
	(Author?)	
B7	Agro-ecosystems and the Impacts of Climate Change	_ 65
	(Author?)	
B8	Desert Ecosystems	66
	Kelly Redmond	
C3]	Pilot Project on the Use of Climate Forecast Information	70
	(Author?)	
C4	Climate Modeling and California	_ 72
	Teresa Rounds.	
D5 a	and D7 Costs and Benefits of Adaptation and Mitigation	_ 74
	(Author?)	
Ad	hoc session: Bringing the Message Home: Prompting Local Action	78
	Bud Laurent	

Breakout Session A2 ENERGY SYSTEMS

Co-Chairs: Claude Poncelet, Pacific Gas & Electric; Jan Sharpless, California Energy Commission

Notes by: Ken Wilcox, California Energy Commission

Stresses to the energy system—framing some of the concepts from a state energy policy perspective:

- Interconnections among sectors, both supply and demand
- Policy concerns are driven by economic impacts; strive for economic efficiency
- Quality of life issues. Air quality has driven transportation and some other energy issues
- Fuel diversity as a means to deal with stresses

Future drivers of energy system:

- Air quality
- Toxicity issues, e.g.; diesel, MTBE
- Fuel cells-how soon, what types?
- Adoption of reformulated gasoline and diesel by other states; use of oxygenates
- Electricity restructuring--effects are uncertain

Will restructuring have effects that will counteract our policy actions? Example: falling electricity prices may increase demand, thus leading to increased emissions.

Will electricity poles and wires be obsolete in 15 years? A variety of opinions on this, but a sense that this is a good example of scenario thinking.

Transmission and distribution (both wires and pipelines) are extremely vulnerable to climate change. \$1 billion in damage to PG&E system this year from El Niño. This could add impetus to distributed generation—PVs, fuel cells in residences, micro-turbines (the latter two initially fueled by natural gas). Venture capitalists are now investing in fuel cells in a big way. Distributed generation raises air quality concerns, however.

Licensing large power plants in a competitive atmosphere could be difficult. Hard to get air quality offsets—will interbasin trading be allowed? This is another factor pushing toward smaller, modular systems. Unregulated energy marketers may determine which way electricity generation evolves. Efficiency is a part of the package of services that they sell. Unclear how much attention they will pay to the residential market. (Currently, not much.)

Policy makers looking for a way to affect the direction of the electricity system should look for areas where regulatory and market forces coincide. These are the leverage points.

The U. S. has very cheap energy, which causes problems. Should we support carbon taxes? A consensus that it would be political suicide, so won't happen.

One rejoinder from the participants: Energy prices aren't a major factor in the growing sectors of the economy, e.g. high-tech, entertainment. These people are more interested in reliability than energy costs.

Partnership for a New Generation of Vehicles is pushing efficiency (mpg) in ways that could compromise public health and air quality (diesel hybrids).

Possible effects on energy system from climate change:

- Will it give a boost to nuclear energy?
- What will it do to hydroelectricity in California?
- Would climate change affect wind power potential?
- Will it exacerbate urban heat island effects?
- Coastal power plants are vulnerable.
- CO₂ reduction credits could boost landfill gas capture and combustion. (Some Canadian firms are already doing this to gain credits, even though credit system not yet adopted.)
- Investment ratings of utilities could change—e.g., downgraded for utilities heavily dependent on coal. Insurance industry and banks could further add to the financial pressure on companies to avoid climate-damaging actions.

Varying opinions on whether businesses react to long-term risks.

How should we make our energy system more resilient?

The impediment to action: developing politically acceptable options. This implies a big role for public education re: climate change.

Dealing with public perceptions is difficult, due to short attention spans. How do you get their attention? Answer: proceed on several fronts—cost-effective efficiency equals saving money; air quality benefits; assuring continued reliability of the system; improving the quality of their lives. That is, make the message address the larger social fabric, not just energy.

(The \$23 billion saved due to California efficiency standards from their inception through 1995 breaks down as follows: \$10.4 billion for appliance standards and \$3.7 billion and \$8.9 billion for nonresidential and residential building standards, respectively.)

Breakout Session A3 COASTAL LAND USE

Co-Chairs: Jo Bodovitz, The California Trust; Madeline Glickfield, CGS Research Institute

Notes by: John Wise, US EPA

The term "coastal land use" should be considered broadly to include not only the terrestrial coastal zone, but also, offshore islands, upland watersheds, littoral zones, marine ecosystems, and established marine refuges.

New institutions are not needed. Indeed, the Coastal Commission and local governments are the appropriate bodies for planning and decision-making.

We considered impacts/stresses from global climate changes in two contexts:

- built environment
- natural environment

For impacts to the natural environments (e.g.: water temperature warming and species changes, flooding and freshwater impacts, wetland inundation, beach bluff erosion) we would strive to enable nature to take its course, with natural adaptation, new equilibrium conditions, etc. being re-established over time. We should intensively study and research such ecological phenomena; and strive to avoid interfering with such processes (such as premature harvesting of emerging fishery stocks).

For impacts to the built environment (houses, roads, ports, airports, delta levees) we should establish strategies priorities such as:

a) Defend with engineered fortifications assets of high strategies value such as airports, ports, delta levees (for water supply security).

b) Relocate (or engineer alternative solutions) vital assets to higher ground.

c) For less strategies aspects of the built environment (housing on coastal bluffs), simply retreat and let nature take its course.

For new development of any kind, authorize the Coastal Commission (or local government) to consider "risk-of-harm" from impacts of global climate change. After due consideration of risk-of-harm, developments may be approved only with:

- a) No assured warranty of safety of loss
- b) Private insurance to underwrite the risk
- c) Self-insurance to bear any costs or losses

Full disclosure of potential risk (i.e.: coastal erosion, beach houses, earthquake, slope stability, fire danger, flooding, etc.) should be used to inform the due diligence process. After disclosure, the risk/liability shift from the public sector to the private sector. Thereafter, any development in the coastal area would be tempered by incorporation of risk and cost calculus.

Breakout Session A4 COMMUNITY IMPACTS AND INITIATIVES

Co-Chairs: Andy Lipkis, TreePeople ; Catherine McKalip, President's Council on Sustainable Development

Notes by: Catherine McKalip

Introductions and organization descriptions of attendees began the session. Andy talked about what TreePeople is and does—it is a citizen-based forestry organization that emphasizes environmental justice through simultaneous community development and empowerment. Jobs are created, resources are conserved and money is saved by increasing green space in LA to capture water (e.g.: rainfall) and keep it in the local ecosystem rather than lose it to runoff, where it generally becomes polluted and results in further ecosystem damage and a need to import water.

Catherine commented that this project seems a perfect example of sustainable development in that it is a multi-faceted approach, simultaneously solving several areas of concern: water availability and quality, county money, jobs, education, community building, keeping money in the local area, less waste, and approaching the problem with the intention of solving the root issue, rather than taking a "band-aid approach", while creating other benefits.

Catherine then described a Community Forum that the PCSD held in conjunction with its recent meeting in Atlanta, GA. In cooperation with several Atlanta community organizations, the PCSD convened a Community Forum on Quality of Life and Climate Change which was intended to relate climate change to the things that the people of Atlanta already cared about and draw some connections between the issues, in other words, to make climate change real to the community. Over 200 participants heard several presentations on climate change (science, impacts, technology and economics) and then divided into four groups to look at quality of life issues within these areas: work/economy, home/family, outdoors/recreation,

learning/information. Each group was asked to:

1) identify issues of concern

2) identify any relationships of those issues to climate change

3) invent solutions that would solve their quality of life concerns and climate change at the same time

Interestingly, many concerns were the same amongst the four groups, and participants found after some reflection that many of their concerns did relate to climate change, some directly and some indirectly, some causally and some would be adversely affected by climate change impacts. The valuable lesson for the PCSD after convening this forum was that it is helpful to ask first what people care about, and then draw the linkages to climate change. A discussion along these lines ensued—that many issues of concern to many different groups do indeed relate to climate change, though it may not be obvious on the surface. An interesting example given was engaging the Jewish interests in the Middle East as increased energy efficiency and local renewable energy resources decreases reliance on Arab oil imports and thus increases energy security and energy independence.

Education was often mentioned as a key driver for people to become interested and willing to act. Green marketing and information provided will help people who want to do the right thing and need to be shown how or what to do. Trees for Travel, a program which has shown that one tree planted offsets the carbon emissions from 4.000 miles of airplane travel, is used as a marketing tool by several eco-tourism and other tour operators.

Discussion then centered around a need for economic and other information that makes the case for shifting resources. We need to see where we are wasting resources and re-think our approach to a variety of problems so that resources are conserved and used wisely. Indicators need to be developed at the community level and used in decision-making. Communities need to identify their strengths and how to preserve them as well as problems they face and how to identify progress (indicators or milestones).

Stresses that California will face in the next decades:

• non white majority in the next decade—political, economic and social ramifications, increased economic stratification

water issues and increase in demand by a variety of sectors

• education challenges: lack of environmental literacy, inability for people to see connections between various environmental issues and other concerns, and schools are a primary means of disseminating information as children take home to families.

- ISTEA reauthorization/transportation issues generally
- electricity deregulation-urban growth boundaries vs. Density issues

All of these relate to climate change in some way—either through ability to understand and talk about it, through causing increased emissions, through climate change exacerbating these concerns. . . . in a myriad of ways.

Blair Henry from the Northwest Council on Climate Change, (a grass-roots group formed in an ad-hoc manner following the Regional Climate Workshop there) reported that they are looking at increasing public support and awareness past the "70% mark" as something that politicians then cannot ignore. It is imperative that people begin to understand how climate change will impact every sector of the community either through the impacts of climate or mitigation efforts.

To make an honest effort to avoid "dangerous human interference with the climate", we will need to go far beyond Kyoto. Thus everyone must realize this and begin to make changes. This implies rather dramatic changes from the way we do things today. For example, oil is a \$1 trillion per year industry—that's \$2 billion per day in revenue! Meanwhile one of the chief sources of oil in the US, Alaska, is experiencing climate changes above what is predicted for 100 years in the future!

How will we reconcile the economic, social and environmental effects of switching fuels? What sectors/ activities will still use fossil fuels, and which need to change to other energy sources? How do we make the necessary changes happen in a realistic and fair manner?

Breakout Session A5 PUBLIC EDUCATION AND INFORMATION

Co-Chairs: Kelly Sims, Ozone Action; Wilson Orr, Sustainability and Global Change Program, Prescott College

Notes by: Kelly Sims and Wil Orr

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. The flow of scientific information to the public should be institutionalized and sustained, just as the public has committed long term funding to climate science research. Reciprocity between the taxpayer and the climate science community is essential to:

- Provide the public with a return on its tax dollar investment.
- Maintain public support for continuing climate science research.

2. The information flow should be formalized as a Local Climate Information and Response Program (LCIRP) to:

- Package simply, visually, and forcefully the climate science
- End the public doubt and confusion on global warming
- Portray dynamically and factually the range of local impact scenarios

• Present community and individual response options which empower the public with "things they can do" to reduce personal and local contributions to CO₂ emissions.

• Document success stories from other response strategies implemented around the country; "give folks a way out. . ."

• Build a sustained and two-way dialog between the public and the science communities.

• Clarify for individuals, where ever they plug into a community's fabric that climate change is happening "on their watch." Their contributions to climate change are personal; their efforts to reduce their impact footprints can make a difference. In fact, the only thing that will make a difference is personal action motivated by a renewed sense of personal and community stewardship.

• Build a media/outreach plan into each grant. These program elements should meet some performance for interaction beyond the normal university/college boundaries to involve those doing the science with those paying for it.

• Capitalize on the "here, now, credible" experience of prediction and public awareness demonstrated for the current El Niño. Integrate the lessons learned of coastal and island communities in dealing with climate change and variability.

3. A strong LCIRP element should be a proactive engagement with professional organizations from every sector of our socio-economic domain. These include churches, engineering, women's professional, environmental, planning, and a wide range of other organization types. A broad involvement of the constituency, leadership, and credibility of these organizations should be cultivated.

4. The potential costs of not responding proactively to climate change vis-àvis the costs of a default standby response mode need to be quantified, publicized, and debated. They will differ for nearly every community; getting this discussed locally is a proven way of involving people as it involves their money.

5. LCIRP activities should commence immediately, building on the momentum of the Regional Workshop Program. There is value in the communication inertia and local awareness produced by this activity. A parallel research agenda should be initiated to:

• Identify methodologies by which the mega-issues of our time can be communicated to ordinary people in meaningful ways which initiate informed mitigation measures.

• Identify optimum processes and suitable communication technologies to accomplish LCIRP.

• Determine an appropriate mix of methodologies, processes, and technologies for a range of community types by region, economic base, ethnic and cultural mix, and local values/traditions. These are only a few of the factors which must be respected in bringing credible, outside, and complex information to new places.

COMMENTS

1. It's difficult to envision sustained taxpayer support for what many ordinary people envision as an elite scientific research program which is totally bureaucratized, feeds at the taxpayer's trough, and produces only disputable and irrelevant science.

2. There is a declining level of practical environmental awareness and sense of personal stewardship in many urban areas.

3. Communication. the feedback of concise and compelling information, to taxpayers is a basic obligation of the federal agencies. To not do this breaks trust with the public's right to a reasonable return on their tax investments.

4. We are in different stages of debate regarding climate change. While the economic debate in much of Washington has replaced haggling over the science the majority of the country still don't perceive the science as clear, compelling, or finalized.

5. Communication of an extremely complex issue to local areas already dealing with their own problem agenda is challenging. Perhaps that is why we do it so poorly.

Breakout Session A6 PUBLIC PERCEPTIONS OF CLIMATE ISSUES

Co-chairs: Richard Berk, Professor of Sociology and Statistics, UCLA Bud Laurent, Supervisor, San Luis Obispo County

Notes by: Teresa Rounds

What is public opinion?

"People form opinions based on advertising."

"Public opinion is that which congressmen base their votes on."

"Public opinion is based on inadequate information leading to incomplete understanding."

"Most people actually get their opinions from talk shows, op-ed, etc."

"The public's rules are different than scientist's rules" for determining the validity of the projections of consequences of climate change.

"[Natural resource management agencies] have failed to get their message across, and therefore public opinions about resource issues are not informed."

Statements such as these began the discussion about public perceptions of climate change. However, not all shared the pessimism: "Public opinion is a framework for dialog."

Public opinion about climate change must be gauged. The extreme opinions get the most attention, but the range of opinions is as important.

There were differing opinions in the room, perhaps reflecting differing opinions in the general public. Most agreed that climate change is well under way due to human influences, and that the variability and ultimate changes will create extreme disruption to human activities as well as global biodiversity. Others, however, believe that the level of uncertainty about the inevitability of climate change is actually rising.

"If the evidence is there, industry is willing to act," said an industry spokesman, but industry is not convinced. Scientists in the room believe the evidence is compelling; industry does not. Industry, say the scientists, is reluctant to change, and therefore argue that since scientific certainty isn't 95%, there is no reason to act. However, there is rarely 95% certainty about anything, and there <u>is</u> reason to act.

The discussion returned to public opinion. What is public perception about climate change? It appears that there is widespread awareness or the problem. People—that is to say people who are not well-informed on the subject—can

characterize climate change as rises in temperatures, sea level, and precipitation, but there is little understanding of how those changes could affect their lives. People tend to think that only a change of 10° to 15° would cause noticeable change, and don't realize that a 2° increase would be significant. For example, people don't know that there is only a 4° C difference in global average temperatures between now and the last ice age.

Scientists, in other words, aren't doing their jobs of informing the public about the science behind the issue to climate change, or about the ways change could affect people's lives directly. People don't want to give up what is familiar because of a future possibility, nor do they want to believe that their actions today will negatively affect the future.

Public education about climate change is critical, but there are inherent problems in communicating bad news. An important way to help people understand the potential consequences of climate change is to craft scenarios that will make climate change hypotheses realistic and relevant. A significant shift in behavior is often instigated only in response to crisis, or to hope. If experts can send their messages about the causes, consequences, and potential risks associated with climate change, perhaps hope will prevail, and crisis averted.

Many participants agreed that, unfortunately, the costs of any problem and the value of its solutions must be established before people can grasp its impacts. Climate change must be put in dollar terms so that people can compare the pros and cons of altering our lifestyles today.

Several approaches to public education on climate change were suggested. Primary was the need for scientists to communicate their findings. Science news writers and reporters were recommended as primary targets, and they need to be educated as well in order to accurately convey the information accurately.

Another crucial audience to reach is children. The mechanisms of climate systems, human influences on climate, and the consequences of change must be incorporated into the curricula so that future decision-makers are aware of the importance of climate on their lives. The value of such awareness will be that the next generations will be able to prepare for and adapt to change, or to avert it entirely.

Participants: Ralph Kahn, JPL Ed Frazier, TRW Jerry Rogers, General Motors Louis Pitelka, University of Maryland Philip Mote, University of Washington Frank Quinn, Great Lakes Environmental Research Lab Peter Kuch, EPA Barbara Morehouse, University of Arizona Mike MacCracken, USGCRP Kelly Redmond, Desert Research Institute Maureen Kennedy, Redefining Progress Tom Burns, Chevron John Foster, EPA Fred Wagner, Utah State University Camille Parmesan, NCEAS

Breakout Session A7 IMPACTS AND OPTIONS FOR WATER SYSTEMS

Co-chairs: Susan Munves, Conservation Coordinator, Environmental Programs; Maurice Roos, Chief Hydrologist, California Department of Water Resources

Notes by: Maurice Roos

Water supply systems in California are already stressed in dry years with lack of sufficient supply for all uses. In a sense, climate change just adds an additional increment to water resource problems and perhaps a little more urgency in finding solutions. Urban growth and water demand are expected to increase further with increases in environmental requirements as well. Some of the primary impacts of global warming on water systems are:

1. A change in runoff patterns with less snow and snowmelt and more winter runoff. This effect will vary in time and place; generally the effect will be stringer in the lower elevations of the northern Sierras and less in the higher elevations of the southern Sierras. The net result will be some loss in natural regulation of the snow peak (winter water is usually lost to reservoir flood control releases and not storable) which can only be offset by replacement reservoir storage or reduced demands.

2. It is possible that more floods and larger floods will occur--due to a greater fraction of winter precipitation running directly off and potentially greater intensity of flood producing storms in a warmer atmosphere. Possible solutions to handle this would be increased downstream channel flood capacity to permit greater use of water storage for water supply. Floodplain use changes to permit more land to be inundated is also an option.

3. Sea level rise, partially as it may affect the Sacramento San Joaquin Delta. Many islands are below sea levees protected precariously by weak level on poor peat foundations. It is not known if they can be built to withstand a 0.5 meter rises economically; if levees fail, fresh water transfer for export would be affected. Salinity intrusion from the ocean would be a little worse because of higher seal level and because the spring amounts of uncontrolled snowmelt runoff would be less. As far as we could tell, CalFed is not considering sea level rise (or global climate change) in their delta alternatives. It would seem that the isolated facility (peripheral canal would be a more attractive option if climate change is considered. 4. Possibly more variation with more extreme floods and droughts. Not too much faith should be placed in currently computed magnitude and frequency of floods and droughts.

5. Warmer water temperatures could be a problem for salmonid populations, since these fish near the southern end of their range now in California and show signs of stress in the warmer years. The problem is inadequate dissolved oxygen; other water quality parameters. such as pH, are not altered to the point of having an effect.

6. Sea level rise could also affect sewage facilities (which are often built near sea level) and from drainage works in coastal and bay cities. Maybe more waste water can be reclaimed and recycled as a partial alternative to building sea walls for these existing installations.

7. Ground water recharge maybe be lessened by higher evaporative demands during the winter wet season or shorter periods of excess runoff for spreading (artificial recharge) as a result of a shifting runoff patterns. Additional reservoir evaporation may slightly affect some surface reservoir supplies.

8. Demand for water is often regarded as fixed; there may be ways to reduce urban and agriculture water demand economically. Maybe we should look at changing crops or dry year fallowing. Recognize that extensive fallowing has an impact on local rural economies.

9. It was observed that water agencies often have to seize opportunities as the come to make their systems more robust; they can't always wait for the 'optimum' time.

Breakout Session B2 MARINE FISHERIES AND ECOSYSTEMS

Co-Chairs: Craig Fusaro, Director, Joint Oil/Fisheries Liaison Office; George Boehlert, Director, Pacific Fisheries Environmental Laboratory, National Marine Fisheries Service

Notes by: George Boehlert

Introductory Comments: Approximately 10 to 12 participants engaged in a lively discussion of the issues. This was the sole breakout session specific to the marine environment and consequently the topical area was quite broad; interests of the participants likewise varied. This is a timely subject, since the United Nations Environmental Program designated 1998 the Year of the Ocean, and in June, an "Ocean Summit" will be held in Monterey, CA including leading ocean scientists, and, perhaps, the President and Vice-president. A viewgraph was shown reminding attendees of the four questions asked of the breakouts (stresses, climate change amplification/dampening, new information, win-win strategies).

In *Nature's Services* (1997. G. Daily, ed.), Peterson and Lubchenko review five marine ecosystem services, exclusive of marine fisheries, including:

1. global materials cycling

2. transformation, detoxification, and sequestration of pollutants and societal wastes

3. support of coastal ocean-based recreation, tourism and retirement industries

4. coastal land development and valuation

5. provision of cultural and future scientific values

A specific ecosystem benefit is the moderation of coastal community average temperatures.

Marine fisheries provide a number of services:

1. a source of healthy, high-quality protein for direct consumption

2. employment and multiplier effects from commercial fishing activities

3. recreational (sport-) fishing, estimated at over \$5 billion in direct and indirect contributions to the California economy

4. recent forest studies suggest that salmonids contribute significant nitrogen and phosphorus to forest ecosystems as their carcasses decay instream or are carried into the forest by various birds and mammals.

5. support for seabird and marine mammal populations, generating another multi-million dollar "watching" industry.

Kaufman and Dayton, in another chapter of *Nature's Services*, note that "The sea provides three kinds of goods."

1. bulk raw materials that have low unit value, such as seaweed and cluepid fishes

2. high-value species like shellfish and top carnivores (billfish, tuna, sharks)

3. materials and live organisms with very high nonfood value, taken in small quantities

Because of time constraints, not all topics were addressed. Marine fisheries dominated the discussion. We place the discussion summary in the context of the four questions asked of the breakout sessions below. Items with asterisks under the first key question were added to this document by the co-chairs because of their importance.

Discussion Summary: It was pointed out in the session that environmental changes in the ocean are already upon us. Retrospective analysis of decadalscale changes in the North Pacific are a current area of active research, and some evidence exists for increasing incidence of El Niño events over the last decade. Biological changes are evident, such as dramatically reduced zooplankton biomass and seabird populations in waters off the Southern California Bight and distributional changes in many fish populations. Research on the biological phenomena associated with these changes can be beneficially applied as proxies of anticipated changes that may occur under conditions of climate change. That major changes is already here was pointed out by current paleogeological research at UCSB. Oxygen isotope analysis of the past 100 years from cores shows that the conditions of warming, and likely increasing mixed layer depth, have occurred since 1916 and accelerated since 1960. A further assessment of the past 11,000 years suggests that conditions since 1960 are unprecedented. The data imply that there has been a significant relaxation of the California Current and a likely strengthening of the countercurrent, leading to lower nutrient levels and lower biological productivity in the region. These plus other results suggests that the California marine region is highly sensitive to climate change, making it an optimal location for research on climate change impacts on marine systems.

1. Current stresses affecting the region, its natural resources, and economic sectors.

Overfishing; Many stocks of marine fishes off California are overfished or impacted in other ways, such as reductions or impacts to essential habitat. Overfishing has affected the natural state of these populations and can be observed not only in changes in standing stocks but also in truncated age distributions, reduced genetic diversity, and altered predator-prey relationships. Time series of biological information, such as fisheries catch data, are relatively short (typically 30 years or less in duration) and thus our ability to assess the baseline, or natural condition, is limited. This leads to "creeping baseline syndrome", wherein science's view of the natural, or desirable system differs from that free from human impacts. With declining fish stocks, pressure will increase for coastal fish farming ventures, resulting in a new set of stresses, including waste production and coastal space requirements.

Excess harvesting capacity: California's fishing fleets have the ability to harvest more fish than the system can sustain. This represents an ecological problem in that it exacerbates overfishing, and also an economic problem associated with displacements as fish stocks decline. Fishing fleets are highly mobile and are typically able to move from one resource to another; thus the fishing industry is often able to stay ahead of management, creating new problems. A specific problem discussed was the live fish fishery off California, which is poorly managed and is taking far more fish than can be sustained, including fish smaller than the age at first reproduction. In a general sense, fisheries management is conducted on a single species basis and is not able to respond as rapidly as is needed to changing biological and economic conditions.

Ocean as a repository: California's coastal ocean is used as a repository for a variety of wastes, including thermal (from power plants), excess salts from desalination plants, and treated sewage. Nutrient loading, runoff from rains and sewage treatment plants cause changes in the coastal ocean that have been implicated in toxic algal blooms.

Carbon emissions from maritime industry: Many vessels in the maritime industry are outmoded and have unregulated diesel engines, resulting in greater carbon emissions than are required for the level of power generated.

Coastal development impacting estuarine/marsh areas: Coastal development has drastically impacted wetlands and salt marshes in California as well as estuaries farther north. This has far-reaching effects on biological populations as well as the interface between freshwater and marine ecosystems.

Changed freshwater inflow to the coastal ocean: Increasing human population leads to increasing water use. The patterns of natural freshwater flow to the coastal ocean is generally reduced, both in total amount and in the seasonal pattern of release. The effects of reduced freshwater flow on the coastal ocean are largely unknown.

Protected species issues: Marine mammals and other protected species such as sea otters in the coastal ocean have captured the interest of the public. While some populations remain at low levels, others have expanded rapidly, leading to conflicts over space and resource use.

Pollution and oil spills: Non-point source pollution from urban and agricultural runoff may interact with other stresses to magnify changes possible due to regional climate change or increased variability. Offshore point sources such as oil and gas platforms may add to this burden due to the at-sea discharge of drilling muds, cuttings, and/or produced waters in federal leases.

2. How climate variability/change might amplify or dampen stresses or create surprises.

Fisheries are subject to environmental variability in several ways, and extant fisheries management regimes are not particularly skilled at taking environmental variability into account. Biological effects can be dramatic. Fish distributions can change. As shown during El Niño events, northward extensions of pelagic populations occur rapidly and may result in positive stimulus to some fisheries, such as those for tuna or billfishes. Others, such as squid fisheries, may suffer because of lack of availability of the resource to the gear types used. Demersal resources, such as benthic rockfish or most invertebrates (e.g., abalone) respond more slowly to thermal changes, often by a gradual northward extension of the range (if appropriate habitat exists) and a loss of the southern parts of the population. Effects may not be seen for long periods, as much as decades in the case of long-lived fishes which may not even mature or enter the fishery until over age 10. If the total system productivity continues to decline as noted above, higher trophic levels will decline apace. A potential problem here is that with warming and a deepening thermocline, it is possible that upwelling may continue or even increase but will be biologically ineffective because it will no longer bring nutrient-rich water to the surface.

Overfished populations are particularly vulnerable to environmental change and may be at greater risk. As an example, higher storm frequency or longer intervals of elevated thermal conditions may result in poor reproduction for periods sufficiently long to endanger the continued existence of the stock or species. A good example is provided by salmon, where a continued run of consecutive extreme years could cause a local population to go extinct. Overfished populations, which often have truncated age distributions and reduced genetic diversity, may be less able to respond to environmental changes. Economic aspects of fisheries may also be impacted. It is uncertain that the influx of southern species could replace reduced production of traditional coastal fisheries, despite mobility of the fleets. Additionally, mobile fleets from other impacted areas could exert additional local fishing pressure. Extreme weather events and rising sea level could also have major effects on coastal development with impacts to infrastructure having severe ecological effects. Failure of sewage treatment plants could lead to increased sewage spills. Increased rainfall could cause major sediment influx to the coastal ocean. Coastal development has reduced the scope for wetland, salt marsh, or estuarine expansion with rising sea level, resulting in major impacts to nursery habitat for many biological resources.

3. New information to allow people and organizations to better understand the linkage between stresses and climate variability/change.

Change is occurring in the ocean environment off California. The recent publicity about El Niño over the last year has increased public awareness of the role that the ocean-atmosphere system plays in our daily lives. It also serves as an important entree into further educating the public on the kinds of dramatic changes that may occur in the face of more extended climate change. It was noted that El Niño-induced changes in marine resources and fisheries impacts should be summarized and used to further inform the public.

Strategies are being developed for coping with possible changes in terms of mitigation programs. One was described which has addressed fuel-efficiency in California fishing vessels, managed through the California Energy Commission and assisted through the Sea Grant/Cooperative Extension/Marine Advisory program, providing low-interest loans for increasing the fuel-efficiency of fishing vessels and gear (new fuel efficient diesels, better gear or operating practices). Another program was described which re-powered fishing vessels with more fuel-efficient (and less pollutant-emitting) marine diesel engines as air-quality offsets for offshore oil industry development, either through oil company programs or the local Air Pollution Control District.

4. Win-win coping strategies that will help address the stresses.

Develop resource management systems able to respond to change: Overfishing and excess harvesting capacity of fishing fleets must be dealt with by resource management agencies. It is critical that management develop approaches that can respond rapidly and maintain harvesting capacity consistent with available resources. Management paradigms that lead to sustainable fisheries in the face of environmental uncertainty are needed; the need exists to move from single species management to multi-species or ecosystem management. Adaptive management is one approach, in which management actions are treated as experiments. A new paradigm developing for resource management is the use of harvest refugia, or "no-take zones". This approach addresses many of these problems by protecting some portion of the resource from exploitation. It may be particularly appropriate near the northern end of the range for species that may be expanding in that direction under increasing ocean temperatures.

Socioeconomic effects: In achieving a new balance in harvesting ocean resources, thought should be given to developing new management strategies in conjunction with fishers themselves. It may also be useful to phase new strategies into play in an adaptive way which minimizes socioeconomic disruptions to coastal communities in which commercial and recreational fishing play a significant role, while maximizing our opportunities to achieve true sustainability in the face of regional climate variability and change.

Improve monitoring in the marine environment: Inadequate monitoring of the marine environment leads to an inability to assess the nature and magnitude of environmental change. Improved characterization of physical and biological conditions is required to conduct the research required for a response to changing environmental conditions.

Participants:

Arve Sjovold, Santa Barbara Environmental Coalition Chris Tooker, California Energy Commission Dave Siegel, UCSB, Bren School of Env. Sci. & Mgmt Ed Cassano, NOAA/Channel Isl. Nat. Mar. Sanctuary Manager Mark Eckenrode, Minerals Management Service Peter Frumhoff, Union of Concerned Scientists David Lund, NOAA-OGP Vijaya Jammalamadaka, Santa Barbara County APCD Jim Kinnett, UCSB Geology Department and Marine Sci. Inst. Lee Moldaver, Santa Barbara Environmental Coalition Gil Garcia, Santa Barbara City Council

Breakout Session B6 THE DYNAMICS OF WATER SYSTEMS AND THE POTENTIAL IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE

Co-chairs: Peter Gleick, Director, Pacific Institute; John Melack, Professor, Biology and Environmental Science and Management, UCSB

Notes by: _____

Environmental water use is often in direct conflict with human use.

Conflicts between water needs—people, plants, flood control, recreation, wildlife, agriculture, etc.—are pervasive.

The Dept. of Water Resources feels that the prospect of climate change in the future is irrelevant in the face of the day-to-day immediate concerns of managing water in California. The question of "Is this problem real?" has changed to "So what?" The case hasn't been made, and they don't have time to deal with what seems to be a remote possibility.

Climate change is only part of the overarching issue of sustainability. How should we do things so that we can keep doing them?

Attendees:

Chris Bernabo, Science & Policy Associates Frank Quinn, Great Lakes Environmental Research Lab Larry Gage, Department of Water Resources Dan Tunnicliff, Orange County Sanitation Ed Frazier, TRW Jananne Sharpless, California Energy Commission Jeff Sandberg, U. S. Bureau of Reclamation Matt Peterson, Global Green USA Mike MacCracken, USGCRP Todd Hinckley, USGS Wil Orr, Sustainability & Global Change Program Wendy Reid, Sacramento Municipal Utility District

Breakout Session B7 AGRO-ECOSYSTEMS AND THE IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE

Chair: Don Ermin, Director, Centers for Water and Wildlands Resources

Notes by: _____

Agricultural Climate Change Research Agenda

1. How will the change of intra-annual distribution of precipitation alter the availability of water to agriculture?

2. How will sequences of weather change affect plant yield and health?

3. How will climate change and variability affect pest and disease problems?

4. How will California agriculture adapt, structurally, to increased weather variability?

5. Institutional obstacles to adaptation to climate change in agriculture (water laws, endangered species, etc.)

6. Impact of energy regulation on performance and productivity.

7. Impact of climate change on competitiveness of California agriculture.

Breakout Session B8 DESERT ECOSYSTEMS: CLIMATE CHANGE IMPLICATIONS FOR BOUNDARY SHIFTS AND SPECIES DISTRIBUTION AND COMPOSITION

Co-chairs: Kelly Redmond, Regional Climatologist/Deputy Director, Western Regional Climate Center; Fred Wagner, Director, Desert Ecology Center, Utah State University

Notes by: Kelly Redmond

I gave a short intro presentation to get the ball rolling. During that, some offhand comments about the current status of the national surface observing systems (generally staying the same or declining in usefulness) led us off on a tangent, the discussion got diverted in that direction. (This "tangent" is very important and extremely relevant to climate change, but served as something of a hiccup, given the short time available, on the way to discuss California desert issues).

By "California Deserts" we were emphasizing the region that gets roughly five inches or less of precipitation, but this area is affected by climate conditions in nearby wetter areas, because those areas are sources of recharge.

The climate there is marginal already. Plants and animals are under a constant state of stress from the austere and demanding climate. Many places are near the limit for all life. Seemingly small changes may move living circumstances from difficult to impossible.

The California portion of the southwest desert receives a greater fraction of its annual precipitation in winter (half or more) than does most of the rest of the desert further east in Arizona and southern Nevada. It thus makes a difference whether precipitation changes (were they to occur) happen in the winter or in the summer. The effects of winter increases (for example) would not necessarily balance the effects of equal summer decreases, because of the different overhead structure (that is, the efficiency of precipitation in translating to biological or hydrological results is temperature dependent, and in general winter precipitation is hydrologically much more efficient than summer precipitation) [thus, the overhead involved in translating precipitation into runoff, for example].

The climate of deserts is highly variable in time, especially when expressed in relative terms. The drier the climate, the more this is correct. We looked at the past 102 years of July-June 12-month precipitation for the Southeast Desert Basins Climate Division. The coefficient of variation (mean divided by

standard deviation) is 0.38. For winter (Oct.-Mar.), the corresponding c.v. is 0.46, and for the summer half year (Apr.-Sept.) is 0.56.

Although there is strong interannual variation, there is also considerable variability in decadal means, with 10-year running averages having taken observed excursions of 20-25 percent above or below the long term mean during this same 102 years.

We also pointed out the influence that El Niño plays in the desert. In the winter months it leads to more days with rain, and to more rain per rainy day. La Niña brings the opposite. El Niño and La Niña play a considerable role in explaining the year-to-year variations in climate, to which most certainly all natural biological systems in the region have adapted over the ages, and also probably a role in the decade-to-decade variations.

Because of their low precipitation, small absolute shifts are large percentage shifts. A shift of an inch could be 30-50 percent of the annual total, and would also mean a change of several days with precipitation, either way.

In general, the drier the climate, the greater the contribution to the annual total that comes from the one or two biggest events during the year. For example, at a moderately dry place (Reno, annual 7.5") the wettest day (out of the 51 annually with measurable precipitation) brings 13 percent of the annual precipitation, on average. At a drier place (Las Vegas, 4.1", 27 days of rain), the wettest day brings 19 percent. At Death Valley (2.3", 17 days), the wettest day brings 25 percent, and at Brawley (3.0", 16 days of rain), the wettest day brings 33 percent.

It should be emphasized that, although water is rare in the deserts, it is the principal agent of change. These are strongly intermittent systems, hydrologically, where nothing much happens for long intervals, and then, wham!, a lot changes in a hurry, perhaps mostly because of a few days, or even hours, each decade or two. Erosive forces become very large for a short amount of time, and then sink back into oblivion. Individual climate events leave their stamp on desert ecosystems for a long time.

The extreme variability makes it that more difficult to detect long-term change. There also appear to be regimes of behavior, lasting a few decades, that must be factored in when making a determination that something has changed. Single events can influence time series analysis quite strongly. With the very noisy time series, we would like to aggregate (multi-station) records to track climate, but this needs to be done consistently over time, and that subject could afford to be revisited (nationally).

A very large stress on this region is the huge and burgeoning population centers nearby, on all sides (South Coast, Las Vegas, Lower Colorado, Arizona cities, etc.). Cities are further encroaching on fragile desert environments, recreational access is greatly increased, and these areas tend to be treated as something of a playground.

Although they have other effects too, these population centers use a lot of water. Palm Springs was reported to have about 90 golf courses, in a very arid climate. There is an explosion of development in general, and much of this development is affluent, and thus brings higher resource demands per capita. The affluent portion probably does not "connect" as well to the desert, feeling that they can buy their way out of any inconvenience associated with the severe climate.

Another important point is that we need to much better understand the 20th century climate in a longer context, of at least several hundred years. As it turns out, because of their lack of moisture, evidence of past climates is preserved much longer and in more intact form in deserts than in other climates. Much of our most valuable paleo evidence is from the arid Southwest. Much of this evidence is also more or less in "plain sight", or is found in the bottom lands (the playas, for example), which are most subject to disturbance from the rapidly encroaching population. Thus, important evidence is "at risk" from human disturbance. Possibly, we should be thinking of mechanisms to forestall potential losses, akin to the archeological requirements to survey for irreplaceable cultural artifacts or evidence before large permanent land surface alterations such as developments can proceed. Maybe this idea should be broadened to include past climatic evidence vulnerable to permanent loss.

We do not have high quality and also readily accessible (these are not the same!) information on time trends in important measures of the status of physical, biological and cultural systems. It seem exceedingly difficult to obtain credible information for these regions.

It was also pointed out that basic understanding of deserts, and especially of their differences (in function, structure, needs, susceptibility to disruption and disturbance) from the rest of the state, probably lags behind the understanding of other regions in California.

It appears that some portion of requisite knowledge about these systems, and about what is taking place within them, does exist, but is not readily accessible to a larger audience, who do not know where to go for information. This issue arose in every breakout session and in the main sessions.

Not just for deserts, but for all systems, I would make the general point that we may be able to predict climatic consequences, if steady progress continues, at the regional scale within the next five to 10 years. This pertains to the drivers of climate change. But, the response depends on the interaction between the climatic forcing (which will still have uncertainty, especially at regional scales) and a host of extraordinarily complicated biological and cultural systems, for which there is little hope of ever modeling predictive outcomes with the requisite detail and believability. There isn't enough input information, we can't afford to acquire all that is needed, and the background state cannot be held constant. The presence of chaotic and highly non-linear behavior in this response leads me to believe that it is quite likely that we will never be able to make predictions about human and biological responses—that are credible to enough people—before the answer is made apparent simply through the passage of time itself. That is, our predictive capability may barely keep up with events, or may even fall behind. From studies of complex systems, there is serious reason to believe that detailed impact predictions are not even a theoretically attainable, let alone a practical goal. To a certain extent, we will have to just watch.

This being the case (but even if it weren't) this means that we have to make sure that we have long term monitoring in place for the physical, biological and cultural processes that are felt will be most strongly impacted. This in turn means that a long-term commitment to monitoring is absolutely essential, for climate, for biology, for hydrology, and for other related systems. Furthermore, in terms of the real world of public support, one does not have to subscribe to the urgency of the underlying causative problem to accept the notion that more and better monitoring is a good thing to do, no matter what.

Along these lines, it is thus vital that we keep our long-term monitoring systems intact and healthy. They are constantly threatened with termination and reduction in number and/or quality. This is particularly true for the purely climatic information, but also for biological and hydrological data gathered at university field stations in the region.

These latter comments on monitoring apply to all systems, not just deserts.

Since there was and will always be a desire for more background information about our present climate, it might be helpful to say some things about where such information can be found. I would offer, in this direction, the very considerable amount of climate information that can be found at our web site, http://www.wrcc.dri.edu, which has many of the items that people were asking about, in terms of simple factual background. We are averaging about 25,000 hits a day on this, as there is a very big demand for the information.

Breakout Session C3 CALIFORNIA PILOT PROJECT ON THE USE OF CLIMATE FORECAST INFORMATION (NOAA)

Co-chairs: Ants Leetmaa, Director, Climate Prediction Center, NOAA; Claudia Nierenberg, Economist, Office of Global Programs, NOAA

Notes by: _____

Key points:

Need to identify data sources; that is, we need to know what's out there and where to get it.

Need to package information in useful and understandable forms and provide it at the right times (this will be different for different users). This will require continuing dialogue between providers and users—including feedback on the forecast products and how they are being used and identification of information needs. This information must be timely and updateable–a continuum of information from climate outlooks to real-time data.

Need to recognize the value of a proactive approach, rather than reacting to crises.

Need to share new forms of collaboration and information.

Need to develop credibility/trust in longer-range forecasts; this will be a slow process of education.

There is a need for interpretation of forecasts to work with users to learn what forms of forecast information are understandable and usable.

Forecasters must recognize the need to work with forecast users to learn what forms of forecast information are understandable and usable.

Examples of forecast use:

Orange County Sanitation didn't know where to look at El Niño data when preparation and planning for the storms began (or should have begun). Needed to:

- work with cities to reduce inflow
- begin a public awareness campaign
- develop a high flow emergency response plan

Three-to-five day forecasts were not far out enough, so when they learned about weekly threats assessment (in December 1997), they began to use it.

They were becoming aware of what is available through dialogue. now that we know the information is there we will continue to use it (can use forecasts as much as a year in advance and weekly threat assessments). Threeto-five day forecasts and real-time data will be altered as time goes on.

William Mumbleau, information and technology services for Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority, went into 'high activation mode' last year [as El Niño warnings were being publicized], although management was saying 'wait till raindrops hit'. He saw the value of proactive vs. reactive (crisis driven) response. For example, he anticipated increase in maintenance costs for buses due to flooding damage to bus batteries.

He started by trying to find out where data is

Information must be timely and updateable, it must be integrated. How the data is packaged is very important. Information must be shared and disseminated to users as well as to the scientific community (to do impact assessments).

Department of Water Resources' use of short-range forecasts (five-to-ten days) depends on the staff meteorologist

This year, for example, use of CDC long-range forecast:

• river runoff projections at start of year looking at/for periods of exceedance

- regular updates are important
- · longer-term forecasts must demonstrate their credibility

Need information on the probability distributions (especially on the dry side which is where farmers and operators must hedge their bets).

This year's precipitation patterns in the Sierra seems to be similar to 1982-83; patterns not at all like 1996-97 when the rainfall was mostly coastal. Snowdepth also seems to look like 1982-83.

Breakout Session C4 CLIMATE MODELING AND CALIFORNIA

Co-chairs: Mike MacCracken, Executive Director, National Assessment, USGCRP; Norman Miller, Staff Scientist, Earth Sciences Division, LBL

Notes by: Teresa Rounds

How to establish credibility of models?

Nearly infinite variables affect climate modeling: atmospheric chemistry (CO2, ozone, other gases, particulates, etc.) clouds dynamics land surface terrestrial ecosystems human activities solar radiation volcanism oceans currents, chemistry marine ecosystems ice biosphere

Clouds are difficult to represent accurately and thoroughly in models.

"Heat islands" of large cities, criticized by skeptics as skewing the global warming trends, are averaged out and are not significant. Surface temperatures are determined by averaging minimum and maximum temperatures.

1943 was an anomalously warm year, largely because of the way temperatures were taken at sea—near the wheelhouse without lights because of threats of ships being detected. In non-war years, temperatures are taken away from direct heat-reflectors such as the wheelhouse.

Sea ice is a significant influence on ocean currents, and changes in the amounts of sea ice could radically alter ocean circulation. Large influxes of
freshwater from rivers (heavier storms), melting glaciers, etc., could change sea chemistry and also alter ocean circulation.

Models often actually underestimate the sensitivity of the climate.

The Max Planck Institute models of paleoclimate indicates that the past 10,000 years have seen a relatively stable climate, but that could change.

El Niño-Southern Oscillation condition is only one kind of variability—there are also Pacific Decadal Oscillations and North Atlantic Oscillations, for example; and we don't fully understand their origins or cycles.

Detection of change—IPCC has gathered this evidence of change: Rising temperatures. Rising sea level. Diminishing glaciers. Diminishing polar sea ice. Increased ground temperatures. Increased evaporation-precipitation cycles. Stratosphere is cooling while troposphere is warming. The rate of warming is greater in higher latitudes, which indicates change rather than fluctuation. Southern hemisphere is warming. Northern hemisphere warming is stalling due to increased aerosols, (from pollution, volcanoes, etc.)

The uncertainty of climate change lie not in whether it is happening, but rather whether it is a natural variability we are seeing or it is human-induced.

Like the difference between a civil trial and a criminal trial—do we convict with the preponderance of evidence, or acquit because there is a shadow of a doubt?

Attendees:

Barbara Freese, Michigan Attorney General's Office Ken Wilcox, California Energy Commission Jim Young, Southern California Edison John Melack, UCSB Ed Frazier, TRW Ralph Kahn, JPL Frank Davis, NCEAS

Breakout Sessions D5 and D7 COSTS AND BENEFITS OF CLIMATE CHANGE IMPACTS IN CALIFORNIA; BENEFITS OF ADAPTATION AND MITIGATION

Co-chairs: Elieen Shea, Center for the Application of Research on the Environment; Charles Kolstad, Professor of Economics and Environmental Science and Management, UCSB

Notes by: _____

Climate change is not perceived as a problem because the public doesn't have a clear understanding of the consequences on individuals, businesses, and communities.

We should pursue both additional research and a program of translation/communication (to raise awareness and encourage integration of climate change into decision making).

Current approach of quantifying costs to a sector associated with temperature change and/or sea level rise doesn't cut it. Among other things, we need improved understanding of:

• the timing and pace of anticipated changes (e.g.: accounting for abrupt versus slow change and/or models which account for the transition to a new state)

• the geographic differences in the nature of impacts—even within a state

• impacts of changes in variability versus changes in the end state

• second- or third-order impacts and the consequences of response options (e.g.: if drought conditions produce a decision to leave land fallow there will be consequences for local work forces and services to communities.

• effective adaptation/mitigation must be iterative with continuous information on current state of the physical system and the results and consequences of the decisions already taken

• the distributional nature of consequences—geographically and socially (there will be winners and losers)

It is likely that businesses and communities will adapt but they will need much improved information and a better understanding to do so effectively.

Constructing scenarios of change to use in addressing consequences would be valuable but recommend much more detailed looks at individual sectors and communities which incorporate some of the missing into noted above.

There may be some value in using natural variability analogs (e.g.: quantifying impacts of this year's El Niño and exploring what might happen if those conditions were to change—that is, become more persistent or more frequent).

Don't forget to look at potential adaptation/mitigation opportunities not just direct impacts and costs (e.g.: changing crops to take advantage of a new CO2 and/or temperature regime).

Comments:

How costs/benefits are estimated:

- 1. start with a model of anticipated physical changes
- 2. detail consequences for the ecosystem or sector of interest
- 3. quantify costs/benefits
- 4. provide estimates of uncertainty

To date, quantification of costs has been embarrassingly simple, usually temperature increase or sea level rise; not dynamic but equilibrium end state.

How can we do something for California specifically? There are two possibilities:

1. An accounting approach:

Construct scenarios, to get at geographic consequences:

- precipitation changes

- temperature changes/seasonal

Then run through sectors looking at how they might adapt or mitigate -or-

2. How an individual sector responds to changes:

Take a specific sector and look along the standard GDP/Temperature curve. Difficulties associated at either (or both) the production end of final

demand end, and there are ecosystem effects which are difficult to quantify.

What about incorporating third party effects (e.g.: issues associated with an agricultural response to drought being to lay fallow which cause multiple (second and third order) effects on other sectors?

This has not been looked at in the past—we tend to address crop yields or land values of local economies.

We can address this by looking at analogous climate regimes but that does not address the transition period.

What about talking to water managers, farmers, etc?

A warmer world is just going to compound existing water demands. If you limit access for farmers fields and lay fallow, workers will be put out of work.

Current approaches do not account for variability or secondary costs associated with mitigation.

Some discussion of the variability of some response options (such as fallowing):

What about the possibility of serious consideration of conservation and/or efficiency?

What about reclaiming sewage outfall? This has been discussed, using Santa Barbara's example of using this water for irrigation (an example of using tertiary treated water).

Scenario: What would happen to central valley with a 20% decrease in water availability?

There would probably be no impact in Sacramento Valley (because they have older water rights); other users would be affected.

This illustrates a problem with current approaches; infrastructure and agriculture will respond and must account for the results of those responses.

Is the problem that input-output models aren't up to the task of integrating the response to new situations and/or integrating the response of other sectors?

Any exploration of building in a new market signals for water which might modify behavior (i.e. a price increase when shortages are being experiences)? (In Tucson they tried this but it resulted in a total change in city council).

There are official estimate of water themes throughout the year.

What about water futures on the commodities market (to spread the risk?)

Some switching to different crops is going on now but tends to be toward perennials which limit flexibility.

Kolstad:

What about coastal communities' vulnerability to losses due to climate change (change in sea level and change in variability).

• This kind of adaptation has a cost (adaptation measures will address this, like the Dutch have done).

• The Great Lakes example raises the question of who is going to pay those costs

(flood insurance as a handout; similar experience in California with fire insurance—these kings of subsidies make the potential costs worse). This raises the issue of looking at strategies to improve/increase resilience (e.g.: don't re-build on cliffs).

• What about the economic costs associated with decreased tourism due to coastal erosions? This raises distributional issues, for example, some parts of California might benefit while others lose. Again, this is a question of who pays.

How to get the domino effect of second and third level impacts:

- We need to do this kind of quantification.
- One option is to look at scenarios that use natural variability analogs.

The issue of public perception:

• There is a real public perception problem of looking at changes in the climate because no one understands it (e.g.: this year's ENSO event).

• Public perception problem boils down to simple information that convinces an individual.

A big problem: short term memories of natural disasters is three years: • The translation of consequences is really important, beyond a simple temperature change (i.e.: we don't trace simple effects back to real consequences to real people). This becomes a research question and a communication question.

We need to recognize that the impacts are very regional, and that the timing and pace of the change is very important (i.e.: we are not thinking about abrupt changes or the transition to a new state).

We should not forget to look at potential opportunities (e.g.: changing crops to take advantage of new conditions, especially CO2 enrichment.

"Ad hoc" Breakout Session BRINGING THE MESSAGE HOME: PROMPTING LOCAL ACTION

Co-chairs: Judy Corbett, Executive Director, Local Government Coalition; Bud Laurent, San Luis Obispo County Supervisor

Notes by: Bud Laurent

A. To increase local receptivity of the messages from the scientific community on the subject of climate change/global warming, it is necessary to do the following:

1. Increase understanding by:

a. finding champions of the message who are trusted by the public to help translate science into public opinion;

b. refining the scope of the problem into messages that resonate in the public ear

c. focus on who we are as humans, and what motivates us in positive ways.

2. Focus education efforts on the following (in addition to the general public):

a. scientists, to better understand local needs;

b. local elected representatives

c. non-profit and non-governmental organizations

d. youth

e. teachers

3. Devise local actions (both immediate and long-term) which will lead to:

a. changing individual and community behavior contributing to global warming

b. altering the built environment to minimize loss of investment (and re-investment) due to weather impacts (e.g.; blufftop and hillside construction, floodplain development, general grading policies, etc.)

- B. Challenges to accomplishing "A" above:
 - 1. Bridging the gaps between federal, state and local governments;
 - 2. Accurately identifying the fears and hopes which motivate people;
 - 3. Identifying and reaching some of the larger players in the dialogue:

The larger utilities Voters Insurance companies FEMA

C. Points to emphasize to improve understanding in both the public and private sectors which will lead to changing fundamental policies:

- 1. Insurance companies should be interested in both profits and accountability (their and their customers: premium rates should account for local or regional hazards, and not be nationalized;
- FEMA subsidies should be based on sustainable results, not simply replacing structures in harm's way (accountability with taxpayers' money);
- 3. There is a linkage between renewable energy sources and climate change, and consumers in a deregulated energy market have power through their choices;
- 4. Government programs need to be consistent, coherent, and understandable, and improved communication between agencies at all levels is fundamental to this;
- 5. There is a need to better appreciate possible unintended consequences of public policies (such as coastal protection policies forcing growth into other inappropriate areas).
- D. Samples of target actions:
 - 1. Identifying critical constituencies and participants in local actions;

- 2. Identifying local concerns and developing resonating messages;
- 3. Identifying regional issues to create a sense of common purpose across a broader spectrum;
- 4. Develop incentives for behavioral change
 - a. local: GIS-based modeling (e.g.; "Smart Places") Permits streamlined for sustainable projects Improved Title 24 enforcement
 - b. State: Renewable energy research and development tax credits
 - Photovoltaic buy-back policies
 - c. Fed: Tax credits for renewable energy research and development;
- 5. Develop analyses of the full costs of economic and land use policies and strategies toward developing life cycle costing on which to base local decision-making;
- Legislation establishing goals and timetables for CO₂ emission reductions (á la AB 939 which established goals and timetables for solid waste reduction for local jurisdictions);
- 7. Establish individual and community incentives for behavioral and structural changes:
 - a. Civic involvement encouraged through marketing;
 - b. Regional incentives through recognition and reward;
 - c. Local incentives to:
 - 1. Go beyond compliance by giving good projects higher priorities
 - 2. Honor quality over expedience
 - 3. Exercise greater local control and accountability over energy choices;
- Disseminate information from federal and state sources on sustainability ("Clean Cities," "Rebuilding America," "Industries of the Future," etc.);
- 9. Reform and stabilize local government's revenue sources to end fiscalization of land use—type decisions which promote sprawl and wasteful energy use;
- 10. Create forums to present reasons and opportunities for

regional cooperation and provide funds for these sorts of regional efforts;

- 11. Increase consumer understanding of energy imbedded in building materials and material recyclability;
- 12. Mimic Austin, Texas, "Green Building" program;
- 13. Develop mortgages which give credit for energy efficiencies and location (in-fill, rather than sprawl), working with banking industry to resolve constraints which presently hinder development of sustainable lending policies.

Participants: Judy Corbett Gil Garcia Madelyn Glickfield, Sandra Henderson Bud Laurent, Matt Peterson Wendy Reid Paul Rosenstein Candace Skarlatos

California Regional Assessment The Next Steps

The University of California, Santa Barbara (UCSB) will continue the California Regional Assessment work through the National Center for Geographic Information and Analysis (NCGIA) as part of the National Assessment being conducted by the US Global Change Research Program (USGCRP) and the White House Office of Science and Technology (OSTP). Stakeholders and scientists from a wide range of perspectives have been included in the California climate change impacts assessment process though the first phase of work, which involved a major workshop held on March 9-11, 1998 and related meetings and research activities. The regional effort was designed to create an ongoing process of assessment and collaboration on the assessment of the potential impacts of climate variability and change.

Objectives

The workshop and related activities created a process through which scientists and stakeholders addressed the following questions as posed by the USGCRP and the OSTP:

- 1) identify key environmental stresses of importance to the California region,
- 2) identify and assess the impact of increased climate variability and climate change as they might interact with these stresses,
- 3) determine information needs to better understand and cope with these changes, and
- 4) identify coping mechanisms which might minimize stresses and address climate change issues.

The Phase II work will address on-going regional and national assessment activities to build on the highly successful first phase. Specific tasks and priorities are outlined below.

Coordinating Organization in California

National Center for Geographic Information and Analysis (NCGIA), University of California, Santa Barbara

Assessment Coordinator:

Robert Wilkinson Lecturer, Environmental Studies Program wilkinso@envst.ucsb.edu phone: (805) 569-2590 fax: (805) 569-2718

Advisory and Steering Support

The Phase I activities, including the California Regional Workshop, were advised and supported by both Steering and Advisory Committees. The Chair of the Steering Committee, Jeff Dozier, Dean of the Bren School of Environmental Science and Management at UCSB, (earth systems scientist) has agreed to continue in this important leadership role. The committees will be reconstituted with additional members for the next phase.

Project Description

The following is an overview of the next steps for the California Climate Assessment.

Phase II: California Regional Assessment of Potential Impacts of Climate Change and Variability

OSTP and USGCRP have developed a multi-year assessment process including regional workshops (20 throughout the US) and follow-on assessment activities in each region. NSF is the sponsoring agency for the California region. One key product of the regional assessment process is ultimately a summary document on potential impacts to the region (building on the white paper, the synthesis from the regional meetings, and follow-on research and stakeholder activities in each region). The results of the California Regional Workshop and Phase I activities (including the white paper, workshop meeting, and stakeholder meetings leading up to the workshop) were positive. This proposal requests fund for the next phase of work, which will identify the top issues for focused research activities.

To determine appropriate efforts for the region, Steering and Advisory Committee members have been consulted regarding useful next steps for California. As with the preparations for the workshop, the various interests and concerns of the research community and the stakeholders, including leading state and federal agencies, academic participants, business leaders, local government players, and other interested parties, are being taken into consideration.

Two Major Components of the Impacts Assessment Work Will be Examined

There are two major tasks for future climate impacts assessment work in the California region:

- 1) The first task is to follow up on critical sectoral components of the regional assessment as identified at the regional workshop. This will involve convening smaller meetings of stakeholders and experts on issues that require further analysis.
- 2) The second task is to work with scientists who are currently conducting research on key elements of the climate impacts issue (e.g. integrating the modeling of climate, water, fire, land-use, etc. and ecosystems and economic/social systems research) to coordinate their efforts and focus the outputs on assessments of potential climate impacts. The work involves coordination and support of interested parties who are working on climate change elements. The workshop has produced an impressive initial set of players who are interested in moving forward soon.

In the interest of setting initial priorities and providing a basis for immediate action, four specific elements of each of these two components are identified below:

Part 1: Sectoral Meetings

At least four "sectoral" areas merit particular consideration and focused follow-on work for the California region. They are:

- 1. coastal impacts (including natural systems and infrastructure and built aspects)
- 2. water (including supply, drought/flooding, and quality concerns)
- 3. agriculture (looking at both natural systems and market impacts)
- 4. urban centers (including that larger human infrastructure and support systems)

It is anticipated that the project will host, or preferably co-host, meetings on each of these topics to fill in key areas of the California regional assessment. Some of these efforts may be undertaken in conjunction with the respective sectoral assessment efforts, such as water and coastal impacts. (While we have a fair idea of the impacts involved in each sector, we did not have sufficient time at the workshop to reach the level of detailed discussion that is needed.) There are undoubtedly other important sectors which will require follow-on work. Further research activities will be planned to accommodate additional sectoral topics which emerge from our work.

Part 2: Research Priorities

In addition to rounding out the information and involvement of important sectors in the region, several research topics have been identified which should be addressed. Again, there are undoubtedly other areas which merit attention and which may emerge as we move forward. The four priority research "thrusts" identified are:

- 1. integrated regional impacts modeling project
- 2. ecological systems impacts assessment
- 3. communities and infrastructure impacts assessment
- 4. business and economic impacts

Each research thrust should involve a team of researchers and stakeholders from universities, labs, state and federal agencies, the private sector, and NGOs. These teams will build on the successful regional workshop process and add appropriate players as needed. Future assessment work should involve both direct support for certain research efforts and cooperation with research that is already funded but not coordinated. There is already significant funding in place for a number of research projects which could be highly leveraged (e.g. the modeling work with LBL, Scripps, state agencies, etc.).

1. integrated regional modeling project

This project would involve coordination of currently-funded work (e.g., at Lawrence Berkeley Lab on climate change at the regional scale, Scripps Institute work funded through NOAA, state resources agencies on issues such as water planning and fire-fighting, and NGOs such as the Pacific Institute, and others). The objective is both coordination of research efforts across critical sectoral areas of interest and sharing of existing information between research projects.

2. ecological systems impacts assessment

Climate-induced changes in ecological systems may involve profound impacts to both natural and managed systems. Ecosystem impacts and links to existing management challenges, from fire-fighting to agriculture to watershed management, is potentially considerable. State and local agencies will be key stakeholders to involve in this effort.

3. communities and infrastructure impacts assessment

The national assessment effort has determined that urban centers and the general area of communities and infrastructure should be handled at the regional assessment level (vs. developing a specific sectoral assessment process). This places a specific and important task before the regional assessment efforts to adequately address those concerns. The California region has significant urban/community/infrastructure issues linked to

water supply, transportation and communications, fire, sea-level rise, health, and other concerns. System resilience and the capacity to adapt to and mitigate change is a critically important issue for the region.

Fortunately, we succeeded in bringing together leading players in this area including local government associations, (e.g. Local Government Commission) elected officials and planners at the local level, state and federal agencies concerned with these issues (e.g. CalTrans, Department of Water Resources, Bureau of Reclamation), and professional associations such as the American Planning Association (APA) and the American Institute of Architects (AIA). We need to pull this considerable talent together to assess California region-specific concerns. I suspect this process will in turn yield additional research questions to address.

4. business and economic impacts

Impacts of climate change and variability on California's trillion dollar economy are at once complex and critically important to business and the economy. One of the major accomplishments of the California regional workshop and the numerous pre-meetings held in preparation for it was the high quality and diversity of business participation. In follow-up discussions with business participants I have received extremely positive feedback and a strong interest in continuing the assessment. I would like to move quickly to maintain a valuable and significant level of interest and commitment.

California Regional Assessment Workshop Program

MONDAY, March 9

8:00 am - 9:00 am Registration and Continental Breakfast

9:00 am - 10:45 am Santa Ynez Plenary Session

Welcome to the California Regional Workshop on Climate Change and Variability

Jim Reichman, Director, National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis

University of California, Santa Barbara

Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and Management

University of California, Santa Barbara, and Chair, Steering Committee for the California Workshop

The California Climate Assessment: Goals and Process for the Workshop Robert Wilkinson, Coordinator, California Workshop on Climate Change Lecturer, Environmental Studies Program, University of California, Santa Barbara

Global Climate Change and Variability: The Science of Climate Change and the Assessment Process in the United States

Robert Corell, Director, US Global Change Research Program, and Assistant Director for Geosciences, National Science Foundation

Modeling Climate Change and Future Climates

Mike MacCracken, Executive Director, National Assessment Coordination Office

US Global Change Research Program

Climatically Sensitive California: Past, Present, and Future Climate Norman Miller, Staff Scientist, Earth Sciences Division, Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory

Visualizing Climate Change Impacts at the Local Level: A California Case Study

Wil Orr and Hoyt Johnson Sustainability and Global Change Program, Prescott College **Ashton Shortridge**, Researcher National Center for Geographic Information Analysis, University of California, Santa Barbara

10:45 am-11:00 am Break

11:00 am -12:00 noon Santa Ynez Plenary Session

Socio-Economic Implications of Climate Change for California Tapan Munroe, Chief Economist, Pacific Gas and Electric Company

12:00 noon - 1:30 pm Lunch San Rafael

The Art of the Long View: Creating Scenarios for Alternative California Futures

Peter Schwartz, President, Global Business Network

1:30 pm - 2:30 pm Open Discussion Time

2:30 pm-5:30 pm Breakout Sessions Breakout Discussions on Potential Climate Impacts to Human Systems

San Miguel W

<u>Urban Centers and Suburban Sprawl: Growth, and the Impacts of Climate Change</u>
 Nancy Skinner, Director, International Council for Local Environmental Initiatives
 Paul Wack, Lecturer, Environmental Studies Program, UCSB Judy Corbett, Executive Director, Local Government Commission

San Miguel E

2. Energy Systems

Claude Poncelet, Pacific Gas & Electric **Jan Sharpless**, Commissioner, California Energy Commission

Santa Rosa W

 <u>Coastal Land Use</u> Jo Bodovitz, The California Trust Madelyn Glickfeld, Senior Research Fellow, Claremont Graduate School Research Institute

Santa Rosa E

4. <u>Community Impacts and Initiatives</u> Andy Lipkis, President, TreePeople Catherine McKalip, President's Council on Sustainable Development

Santa Cruz W

5. <u>Public Education and Information</u> Kelly Sims, Science Policy Director, Ozone Action Wilson Orr, Director, Sustainability and Global Change Program, Prescott College

Santa Cruz E

6. <u>Public Perception of Climate Issues</u> Richard Berk, Professor of Sociology and Statistics, UCLA Bud Laurant, Supervisor, San Luis Obispo County

Anacapa W

7. <u>Impacts and Options for Water Systems</u> Susan Munves, Conservation Coordinator, Environmental Programs Maurice Roos, Chief Hydrologist, Department of Water Resources

Anacapa E

8. <u>Transportation Systems: Mobility and the Climate Issue</u> Thomas Crumm, Manager Envisioning & Alternative Futures Development, General Motors Al Sweedler, Professor of Physics, San Diego State University

6:00 pm - 7:30 pm Reception Lobby

7:30 pm Dinner San Rafael

From Rio to Kyoto: International Policy Process John Fialka, Wall Street Journal -----

TUESDAY, March 10

9:00 am- 10:30 am Santa Ynez Plenary Session

Climate Impacts on the Ecosystem Services Underpinning California's Economy and Quality of Life

Walter C. Oechel, Director, Global Change Research Group and San Diego State University Camille Parmesan, Research Scientist, National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis, UCSB

Peter H. Gleick, Director, Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment, and Security

10:30 am - 11:00 am Break

11:00 am-12:30 pm Breakout Sessions Breakout Sessions on Key Ecosystem Sectors

San Miguel W

1. <u>New Ecosystem Distributions and Ecotones: Planning for Ecosystems,</u> <u>Habitat, and Preserves for 2050 and beyond</u> Hal Mooney, Professor, Biological Sciences, Stanford University Rachael Craig, Kent State University Camille Parmesan, NCEAS

San Miguel E

2. <u>Marine Fisheries and Ecosystems: Coastal Marine Services, Nursery</u> <u>Functions, Pelagic and Blue Water Fisheries, and Effects of Water</u> <u>Temperature Changes and Changes in Upwelling</u> **Craig Fusaro**, Director, Joint Oil/Fisheries Liaison Office **George Boehlert**, National Marine Fisheries Service

Santa Rosa W

 Managing Rangeland, Chaparral, and Oak Woodland Ecosystems for Water Yield, Fire, Grazing, and Habitat Frank Davis, Deputy Director, National Center foe Ecological Analysis and Synthesis

Santa Rosa E

4. <u>Habitat Conservation Plans (HCP), Natural Communities</u> <u>Conservation Plans (NCCP), and Multiple Species Conservation Plans</u> (MSCP) and Biodiversity in the Context of Climate Change Jim Young, Southern California Edison Walter Oechel, Director, Global Change Research Group and San Diego State University

Santa Cruz W

 <u>Forestry, Forest Impacts, and Climate Change</u> William Stewart, Director, California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection Tom Suchanek, Director, Western Regional Director of NIGEC, at UC Davis

Santa Cruz E

6. <u>The Dynamics of Water Systems, Inland Water Ecosystems, and</u> <u>Potential Impacts of Climate Change</u>

Peter Gleick, Director, Pacific Institute

John Melack, Professor, Biology and Environmental Science and Management, UCSB

Anacapa W

7. <u>Agro-Ecosystems and the Impacts of Climate Change</u> Don Ermin, Director, Centers for Water and Wildlands Resources

Anacapa E

8. Desert Ecosystems: Climate Change Implications for Boundary Shifts and Species Distribution and Composition Kelley Redmond, Desert Research Institute Fred Wagner, Director, Ecology Center, Utah State University

12:30 pm - 1:30 pm Lunch San Rafael

Special Presentation on the National Institute for Global Environmental Change (NIGEC): Cutting-Edge Research on Impacts of Global Change in the Western U.S.

Ruth Reck, National Director, NIGEC, at UC Davis **Tom Suchanek**: Western Regional Director of NIGEC, at UC Davis

1:30 pm - 2:30 pm Open Discussion Time

2:30 pm - 4:30 pm Breakouts Sessions

Breakout Discussions on Topics of Special Interest and Self-Organized Meetings

(Time is available here for meetings which participants wish to organize themselves to address topics of specific interest.)

San Miguel W

1. <u>California Greenhouse Gas Emissions Inventory</u> Guido Franco, California Energy Commission

San Miguel E

2. <u>Regional Ecosystem Impact Studies: Union of Concerned Scientists and</u> <u>the Ecological Society of America</u> Peter Frumhoff, Union of Concerned Scientists

Santa Rosa W

3. <u>California Pilot Project on the Use of Climate Forecast Information</u> (NOAA)

Ants Leetmaa, Director, Climate Prediction Center, NOAA Claudia Nierenberg, International Economist, Office of Global Programs, NOAA

Santa Rosa E

4. <u>Climate Modeling and California: Discussion of the Science</u> Norman Miller, Staff Scientist, Earth Sciences Division, LBL Mike MacCracken, Executive Director, National Assessment Coordination Office, US Global Change Research Program

Santa Cruz W

5. (To Be Determined by Participants)

Santa Cruz E

6. (To Be Determined by Participants)

Anacapa W

7. (To Be Determined by Participants)

Anacapa E

8. (To Be Determined by Participants)

4:30 pm-6:00 pm Santa Ynez Plenary Session

Reports from Discussion Groups

6:00 pm - 7:30 pm Reception Lobby

WEDNESDAY, March 11

9:00 am - 10:30 am Santa Ynez Plenary Session

A California Climate Initiative:

Exploring Stakeholder Collaboratives for a Sustainable Future
 Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and
 Management, UCSB
 Jim McWilliams, Professor, Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics,
 UCLA
 Larry Papay, Senior Vice President, Bechtel Group
 Michael Moore, Commissioner, California Energy Commission

10:30 am - 11:00 am Break

11:00 am-12:30 pm

Breakouts Discussions Exploring Opportunities for Collaboration and Research Priorities Following the Morning Presentations

San Miguel W

 Exploring a Program for 2020 Foresight: Building an Alliance Jim McWilliams, Professor, Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics, UCLA John Wise, Environmental Protection Agency, Region IX

San Miguel E

2. <u>Redefining Progress: New Technologies and Approaches to Deal With</u> <u>Climate Change</u> Jim Dehlsen, Enron Renewable Energy Corporation Maureen Kennedy, Director, Redefining Progress

Santa Rosa W

3. <u>Creating a California Collaborative to Address Climate Change Issues</u> Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and Management Michael Moore, Commissioner, California Energy Commission

Santa Rosa E

4. Community-Based Collaboratives to Address Climate Change

Kelley Sims, Science Policy Director, Ozone Action Blair Henry, Chair, Northwest Council on Climate Change

Santa Cruz W

 5. <u>Developing Strategies to Quantify Potential Costs and Benefits of</u> <u>Climate Change Impacts in California</u> Charles Kolstad, Professor of Economics and Environmental Science and Management, UCSB

Santa Cruz E

6. <u>Private Sector/Research Institute Collaboratives on Climate</u> Larry Papay, Senior Vice President, Bechtel Group Jim Cole, California Institute for Energy Efficiency

Anacapa W

7. <u>Multiple Benefits of Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation</u> <u>Strategies</u>

Eileen Shea, Center for the Application of Research on the Environment, Institute of Global Environment and Society

Anacapa E

8. <u>International Dimensions of Climate Change Impacts in California</u> Chris Bernabo, President, Science and Policy Associates Claude Poncelet, Pacific Gas & Electric

12:30 pm - 1:30 pm Lunch San Rafael

1:30 pm-3:30 pm Santa Ynez Plenary Session

Summary of the Top Issues for California and Plans for Follow-On Activities Jeff Dozier, Dean, Donald Bren School of Environmental Science and Management, University of California, Santa Barbara, and Chair, Steering Committee for the California Workshop Robert Wilkinson, Coordinator, California Workshop on Climate Change

3:45 pm - Closing Comments

California Regional Assessment Workshop Participants

Californi	a Name	Institution			
	Address	Address 2	City	State	Zin
	Work Phone	Fax Number	Other contai	rt	Email
	WOIR I HOHE		<u>Other</u> contact	<u> </u>	Linun
Peter Asmus	s Patl	hfinder Communicati	ions		
	P.O. Box 372		Sacramento	CA	95812
	916 451 4811	916 451 4939	pthfind@ns	.net	
			1		
Roger Bales	Uni	versity of Arizona Ins	stitute for Stu	dy of l	Planet Earth
-	1439 E. Helen	St.	Tucscon	ĂΖ	85721
	520 621 7113	520 621 1422	roger@hwr.	arizona	a.edu
a n					
Susan Basso	w OSI	P - Environment Div	vision	5.0	
	Old Executive	e Office Bldg., Rm 443	Washingtor	nDC	20502
	202 456 6083	202 456 6025	sbassow@os	tp.eop	.gov
Dill Dookon	Dor	war Support Office			
DIII DECKEI	1617 Colo Por	lowerd	Coldon	CO	90401
	1017 COLE DOU	llevaru	Golden	CO	80401
	303 275 4801				
Ed. Beglev. J	r.				
8,,,	3850 Moundy	view Avenue	Studio City	CA	91604
	310 393 9216				
Richard Berl	k UC	LA Department of Sta	tistics	~ •	
	8142 Mathem	atical Science Bldgs.	Los Angeles	CA	90095-1554
	310 206 9544	310 206 5658	berk@stat.ue	cla.edu	l
Chris Bornal	ha Scie	nce & Policy Associat	es Inc		
Chills Derna	1999 H Stroot	NW Sto 100 Wost	Washingtor	DC	20005
	202 780 1201 a	vt 18 909 79	Ro 1906 chorr	iDC 12ho@s	cipol com
	202 703 1201 6	At. 10 202 TC	55 1200 CDEII	laboes	cipol.com
Ralph Berns	s tein Elec	ctric Power Research I	Institute		
-	3412 Hilliviev	w Avenue	Palo Alto	CA	94304
	650 855 2023	650 855 8997	rbernste@ep	ori.com	l
Joseph Bodo	ovitz Cali	itornia Environmenta	al Trust		

	Hearst Bu	uilding	, Room 608	5 Thir	d Street	San Fr	ancisc	0	CA
	415 543 18	855	415 543 8185						
George Boel	ılert 1352 Ligh	NOAA hthouse	A/NMFS e Ave.	Pacifi	c Fischeries E Pacific Grove	inviron e	menta CA	l Lab 93950-	
2097	408 648 84	47	408 648 8440		gboehlert@p	feg.no	oa.gov		
Barry Bortni	ck de la Gue 805 564 52	Santa 1 rra Pla: 200	Barbara New za	s-Press	s Santa Barbar	a	CA	93101	
Katherine B	oxer Latipo 2800 Mea 916 262 18	ow dowvie 322	California U ew Road 916 262 1824	tilities	Emergency A Sacramento	Associa CA	tion 95832		
Gail Brown	Science 8 805 893 72	UCSB & Tech 220	News & Meo nology, Publ 805 893 8744	lia Rel ic Affa	ations irs Santa gbrown@ins	Barbar tadv.uo	a CA csb.edı	93106 1	
Thomas Bui	r ns 575 Marko 415 894 30	The C et St., F 93	hevron Com Rm. 3244 415 894 7336	panies	San Francisc tgbu@chevre	o on.com	CA	94105	
Edward Cas	sano 113 Harbo	Chann or Way	el Islands Na	ational	Marine San Santa Barbar	ctuary a	CA	93109-	
2315	805 966 71	07	805 568 1582		cinms@rain.	org			
Glennda Ch	ui 750 Ridde 408 920 54 gchui@sji	San Jo er Park 153 mercur	se Mercury N Drive 408 288 8060 ry.com	Jews 510 4	San Jose 194 0427	CA	95190		
Marc Chytil	o 906 Garde 805 963 16	Enviro en Stre 622	onmental De et, Suite 2	fense (Center Santa Barbar	a	CA	93101	
Kristin Coat	es 383 Lexin 415 206 98	gton Si 330	t. 415 648 4932		San Francisc ecokc@earth	o link.ne	CA et	94110	
Casey Coates	s Danson 1250 6th S 310 656 19	Global Street, S 970	Possibilities Suite 402 310 656 1959		Santa Monic gpinc1@eart	a hlink.r	CA net	90401	

James Cole		Califo	rnia Institute of Ene	ergy Efficienc	У	~ •	
	LBNL Mai 510 486 412	ilstop § 23	90-3026 One Cycle 510 486 5929	otron Road B iwcole@lbl.g	erkeley 20v	CA	94720
Judy Corbett	1414 K Str 916 448 11	Local eet, Su 98	Government Com nite 250 916 448 8246	nission Sacramento	CA	95814	
Robert Corel	ll 4201 Wilso 703 306 150	Nation on Blv 00	nal Science Founda d., Ste. 705 703 306 0372	tion Geolo Arlington rcorell@nsf.	ogical Sc VA gov	iences 22230	
Rachael Crai	g	Kent S	State University Kent	Department OH 44242	of Geol	ogy	
	330-672-79	87	330 672 7949	rcraig@geol	ogy.ken	t.eau	
Thomas Cru	ımm 30500 Moı 810 986 69	GM Ro und Ro 15	esearch & Develop oad, Box 9055 810 986 9843	ment Center Warren tcrumm@cn	Bldg. 1 MI nsa.gmr	-6 48090-9 .com	9055
Sharon Darb	y 555 West I 213 244 42	Southe Fifth S 06	ern California Gas treet, Mail Stop 26A 213 244 4266	Company A1 Los A sdarby@pac	ngeles ent.com	CA	90013
Gary Darling	g 1416 9th S 916 653 42	Califo treet, 1 79	rnia Resources Age #1311	ncy Sacramento	CA	95814	
Bert Davis	US Arm 72 Lyme R 603 646 422	y Corj 2d 19/410	ps of Engineers, Co 0	ld Regions Re Hanover bert@hanov	esearch NH er-crrel	Eng. La 03755 .army.	aboratory mil
Frank Davis	735 State S 805 892 250	Unive Street, 05	rsity of California S Suite 300 805 892 2510	anta Barbara Santa Barba fd@geog.ucs	- NCE. ra sb.edu	AS CA	93101
Jeff Dozier	UC 4670 Physi 805 893 73	SB Do ical Sc 63	nald Bren School o iences Bldg. N. 805 893 7612	f Environmer Santa Barba dozier@esm	ntal Scie ra .ucsb.ec	ence ar CA lu	ıd Mgmt. 93106
Monica Dun	ne UC: 4670 Physi 805 893 79	SB Do ical Sc 79	nald Bren School o iences Bldg. N. 805 893 7612	f Environmer Santa Barba monica@bre	ntal Scie ra en.ucsb.e	ence ar CA edu	ıd Mgmt. 93106
Mark Eckeni	rode	Miner	als Management Se	ervice, Depar	tment o	f Inter	ior

805 389 7827 805 389 7874 mark.eckenrode@mms.gov	
Don Erman University of California, Davis	
One Shields Ave. Davis CA 95616-8750	
916 /52 80/0 916 /52 8086 dcerman@ucdavis.edu	
Sarah Fangman Channel Islands National Marine Sanctuary	
113 Harbor WaySanta BarbaraCA93	109
805 966 7107 805 568 1582 sfangman@cinms.nos.noaa.	gov
Michael Feinstein City of Santa Monica	
1685 Main Street, P.O. Box 2200 Santa Monica CA 90	407
310 392 8450 310 392 8450 mfeinstein@pen.ci.santa-monic	ca.ca.us
John Fialka Wall Street Journal Dow Jones & Company Inc	
1025 Connecticut Avenue N.W., Suite 800 Washington DC 29	936
202 862 9269 202 862 9266	
John Foster U.S. Environmental Protection Agency	
401 M Street S W WashingtonDC 20460	
202 260 2896 202 260 0290 foster.john@epamail.epa.go	V
Guido Franco California Energy Commission	
$916\ 654\ 3940$ $916\ 654\ 3882$ $gfranco@energy state caus$	
Si	
Ed Frazier TRW	
ms R8/2188 1 Space Park Redondo Beach CA 90	278
310-812-0282 310-812-0513 Ed.Frazier@1RW.com	
Barbara Freese Minnesota Attorney General's Offfice	
Suite 900 NCL Tower 445 Minnesota Street St. Paul MN55	101
612 297 8753 612 297 4139 barb.freese@state.mn.us	
Peter Frumhoff Union of Concerned Scientists	
2 Brattle Square Cambridge MA 02238	
617 547 5552 617 864 9405 pfrumhoff@ucsusa.org	
Craig Fusaro Ioint Oil Fisheries Lizison Officer	
435 El Sueno Road Santa Barbara CA 93	110
805 963 8819 805 963 0647 805 964 3480	
Larry Cago California Donortmont of Water Pesources	
3310 El Camino Avenue Suite 300 POR 219000 Sacramento C	A 95821
916 574 2656 916 574 2785 lgage@water.ca.gov "	- 000#1

Gilbert Garci	ia	Santa	Barbara City	Counc	il Member		
	P.O. Box	1990	· · ·	Santa	Barbara	CA	93102-1990
	805 564 53	818			ggarcia@ci.sa	anta-ba	rbara.ca.us
Catherine G	autier	UCSB	Geography D	Departi	ment		
				Santa	Barbara	CA	93106
	805 893 80)95	805 893 8095		gautier@ices	s.ucsb.	edu
Mary George	•	Kaiser	r Permanente	2			
	1750 A Se	econd S	Street		Berkeley	CA	94710
	510 559 50)81	510 559 5412		mary.wagle@	@ncal.k	aiperm.org
Peter Gleick		The Pa	acific Institute	e			
	1204 Pres	ervatio	on Park Way		Oakland	CA	94612
	510 251 16	600	510 251 2203		pgleick@pip	eline.c	om
Madelyn Gli	ckfeld	CGS F	Research Insti	tute			
	28907 Gra	yfox St	t.		Malibu	CA	90265
	909 399 56	650, ext	. 355	909 39	9 5658	mglic	kfeld@aol.com
Lisa Goddaro	d	Scripp	os Institute of	Ocean	ography		
	Mail Cod	e 0235			La Jolla	CA	92093
	619 822 06	399	619 534 8087		goddard@lag	goa.ucs	d.edu
Robert Goug	gh	Intert	ribal Council	on Uti	lity Policy		
	PO Box 45	53			River Falls	WI	54022
	715 426 14	115 ext.	. *51		rpwgough@	aol.cor	n
Nicholas Gr	aham	Scripp	os Institute of	Ocean	ography		00000
	Mail Cod	e 0235	010 594 0007		La Jolla	ĊA	92093
	019 822 80	80	019 334 8087		granamejoa	quina.	ucsa.eau
Adel Hanna		North	Carolina Suj	percon	nputing Center	er	
	3021 Corr	nwallis	Road	Triang	gle Park	NC	27709-2889
	919 248 92	230	919 248 9245				
Raymond H	art	Depar	tment of Wat	ter Res	ources, State	of Cali	ifornia
	1416 Nint	th Stre	et, 11th Floor		Sacramento	CA	95814
Sandra Hene	derson	NCAI	R	Projec	t LEARN		
	PO Box 30	000			Boulder	CO	80307
	303 497 81	108	303 497 8610		sandrah@nca	ar.ucar	
Blair Henry		North	West Counc	il on C	limate Chang	ge	
	4540 2nd	Avenu	ie NE		Seattle	WA	98105

	206 547 3871	206 634 3192	blairhenry@msn	.com
Todd Hinkle	y US	Geological Survey,	Global Change & Clii	mate History Team
	MS 980, Box	25046, DFC	Denver CO	80225
	303 236 5850	303 236 5349	thinkley@usgs.g	ov
Daniel Hisey	AF	RCO		
	444 South Fl	ower St.	Los Angeles CA	90071
	213 486 2351	213 486 6402	dhisey@mail.arc	o.com
Austin Curw	ood Hoggatt	Achmetgork	, Inc.	
	4601 Grass V	alley Road	Oakland CA	94605
	510 635 9909	510 568 0501	pahoggatt@world	dnet.att.net
John Hunter	r Th	e Irvine Company		
	P.O. Box 637	0 No	ewport Beach CA	92658-6370
	714 720 2442	714 720 2448	Hunter@IrvineC	o.com
Sheila Hurst	ca Ca	lifornia Resources A	Agency State of Ca	lifornia
	900 N Street,	Suite 250, P.O. Box	942837 Sacrament	to CA 94237
	916 653 8215	916 654 5829	sheila@ceres.ca.g	(ov
Vijaya Jamn	nalamadaka	Santa Barbara (County Air Pollution	Control District
	26 Castilian	Drive B-23	Goleta CA	93117
	805 961 8893	805 961 8801	sbcapcd@silcom.	com
Mark Jeffrey	s Ur	niversity of Californ	iia Santa Barbara - NG	CEAS
	735 State Str	eet, Suite 300 "	Santa Barbara	CA 93101
	805 892 2521	805 892 2510	jeffreys@nceas.uc	csb.edu
Huey Johnso	on Re	sources Renewal Ir	istitute	
	Fort Mason	Center Building A	San Francisco	CA 94123
	415 928 3774	415 928 6529		
Hoyt Johnso	n, III Su	stainability & Globa	al Change Program	
	Prescott Col	lege, 220 Grove Ave	e. Prescott	AZ 86301
	520 632 7018		hjohnson@presc	ott.edu
Ralph Kahn	Jet	Propulsion Lab/Ca	al Tech	
	MS 169-237	4800 Oak Grove	e Drive Pasadena	CA 91109
	818 354 9024	818 393 4619	ralph.kahn@jpl.r	nasa.gov
Vivian Kahi	n Ka	hn/Mortimer/Asso	ociates	
	4623 Davenj	oort Avenue	Oakland CA	94619
	510 482 1031	510 482 1032	vkahn@kmort.co	om

Maureen Ke	nnedy 1 Kearny 415 781 11	Redefi , 4th Fl 191	ining Progress oor " 415 781 1198	San Francisco	CA	94108
James Kenne	ett 1037 Web 805 893 31	Unive b Hall 103	rsity of California, 805 893 2314	Santa Barbara Santa Barbara kennett@magic.geo	CA ol.ucsb	93106 .edu
John Kermo	nd 1100 Way 301 427 20	NOAA yne Av 089 ext.	A, Office of Global F e., Suite 1225 22 301 427 2082	Programs Silver Spring MD kermond@ogp.noa	20910 1a.gov	
Dave Kirtlan	d 500 Natic 703 648 47	US Ge onal Ce 712	eological Survey nter 703 648 5542	National Mapping Reston VA dakirtland@usgs.g	Divisi 20192 ov	on
Charles Kols	stad UC 3036 Nor 805 893 21	CSB Do th Hall 108	nald Bren School o 805 893 8830	f Environmental Sc Santa Barbara kolstad@econ.ucsb	ience a CA .edu	und Mgmt. 93106
Peter Kuch	401 M Str 202 260 61	USEPA reet SW 198	A Office of Policy P V 202 260 2300	lanning & Evaluatio WashingtonDC kuch.peter@epama	on 20460 ail.epa.	gov
Bud Laurent	Rm. 370, 805 781 54	Count County 150	y of San Luis Obisp y Government Cent 805 781 1350	oo Board of Supervis ter San Luis Obispo llaurent@co.slo.ca.	sors CA 93 us	3408-2040
Ants Leetma	a 5200 Aut 301 763 80	NOAA h Road)00 ext.	A/NWS Clima l, Room 807 7553 301 763 8434	nte Prediction Cente Camp Springs Ants.Leetmaa@nos	er, WW MD aa.gov	'BG 20748
Andy Lipkis	12601 Mu 818 623 48	Treep Ilholla 348	eople nd Drive 818 753 4625	Beverly Hills TreePeople@igc.ap	CA c.org	90210
Christopher	Lund 260 Panai	Carne ma Stre	gie Institute eet	Stanford CA	94305-	4150
David Lund	NOAA 1100 Way	Clima /ne Av	te & Global Change enue, Suite 1210	e Program Silver Spring MD	20910-	-5603
Michael Mac	c Cracken 400 Virgi 202 488 80	Nation nia Av 830 20	nal Assessment Co re. SW, Suite 750 02 488 8681 or 202 4	ordination Office U Washingtor 88 8678 mmaccrack	SGCRI 1DC en@usg	20024 gcrp.gov

Sharyn Mair	n C	Comn	nunity Environm	nent	al Council			
U U	930 Miram	onte	Drive	S	Santa Barba	ra	CA	93109
	805 963 058	3	805 962 9080	S	smain@rain	.org		
Mel Manalis	T	Inive	rsity of California	a Sa	nta Barbara	à		
With Wianang	3212 Phelp	s Hal		a ba	Santa Barba	ra	СА	93106
	805 893 396	9 9	805 893 8686	r	nanalis@en	vst.ucs	sb.edu	00100
				-				
Katie Mastria	ani N	NOA	A's Office of Globa	al P	rograms			
	4201 Wilso	on Blv	/d.	A	Arlington	VA	22230	
	703 306 151	7	703 306 0091	ŀ	kmastriani@	@nsf.go	V	
Niall Mateer	. т	Inive	rsity of Californi	ia				
i viuli iviuteei	300 Lakesio	de Dr	ive. 18th Floor	(Dakland	СА	94612	-3550
	510 987 947	'8	510 987 9456	r	niall.mateer	r@ucop	.edu	
a • M a	JJ	7 4		11 /		1		
Genie McGa	ugn v	/entu	ra County Air Po	JIIUT	tion Contro	I Distri	02002	
	009 County	y Squ	are Drive 205 645 1444		ventura	CA	92002	
	003 043 142	,)	005 045 1444					
Catherine M	cKalip P	Presid	lent's Council on	Su	stainable D	evelop	ment	
	730 Jackson	n Plac	ce NW.	I	Washington	nDC	20503	
	202 408 504	0	202 408 7590	C	cmckalip@e	erols.co	m	
leff McMaho	n N		Fimes					
	197 Santa F	Rosa	mes	ç	San Luis Ob	isno	CA	93405
	805 546 820	8	805 546 8641	i	mcmahon@	newtii	mes-s/	'o.com
		-		J				
Jim McWilli	ams U	JCLA	Institute of Geop	phys	sics & Plane	tary Ph	ysics	
	010 000 000	0	Los	S An	geles CA	90024	1	
	310 206 282	.9		J	cm@cisk.at	mos.uc	la.edu	
John Melack	UCSB. D	onal	d Bren School of H	Env	rironmental	Scienc	e & M	gmt.
	4670 Physic	cal Sc	iences Bldg. N.	S	Santa Barba	ra	CA	93106
	805 893 387	'9	805 893 4724	r	melack@life	sci.ucs	b.edu	
				_				
Joel Michael	sen UCSB	B Dep	artment of Georgr	rapl	hy	~ •	00400	
	005 000 000		Sant	ita B	arbara	CA	93106	
	805 893 229	6	805 893 3146	J	oel@geog.u	csb.edi	1	
Norman Mil	ler L	Lawre	nce Berkelev Labo	orat	ory			
	1 Cycloton	Driv	e	ŀ	Berkeley	CA	94720	
	510 495 237	'4	510 486 5686	r	nlmiller [°] @lb	ol.gov		
					_	_		
Harold Moor	ney S	stanfo	ord University De	epar	tment of Bi	ologica	l Scien	ces
			Stan	nfor	d CA	94305-	-5020	

	415 723 1179	415 723 9253	hmooney@jasper.s	tanford.edu
Michael Mo	ore Califo 1516 Ninth Stre 916 654 3787	ornia Energy Comm eet MS #34	ission Sacramento CA mcm22@cus.cam.a	95814-2950 c.uk
Barbara Moi	rehouse Univ	versity of Arizona II	nstitute for the Stud	y of Planet Earth
	520 621 9010	520 325 0780	morehoub@u.arizo	ona.edu
Philip Mote	Unive Box 354235 206 616 5346	ersity of Washington	n Climate Impacts G Seattle WA	roup/JISAO 98195
Marla Muell	ler Califo	ornia Air Resources	Board	
	2020 L Street 916 323 1529	916 322 4357	Sacramento CA mmueller@arb.ca.g	95630 gov
William Mu	mbleau Metro One Gateway P 213 922 3860	opolitan Transporta laza Mail Stop 99-5- 213 922 4523	tion Authority 1 Los Angeles CA mumbleauw@mta	90012-2932 .net
Tapan Muni	r oe Pacifi Mail Code H28I 415 973 8484	c Gas and Electric Co X , P.O. Box 770000 415 973 1359	ompany San Francisco TXM7@pge.com	CA 94177
Susan Munv	v es City o 200 Santa Maria 310 458 8229	of Santa Monica 1 Pier, Ste. C 310 393 1279	Santa Monica	CA 90401
Claudia Nie	renberg NOA	A/Office of Global F	Programs	
	1100 Wayne Av 301 427 2089	venue, Suite 1225 301 427 2082	Silver Springs Nierenber@ogp.no	MD 20910 aa.gov
Walter Oech	el San Die	go State University San D	Global Change Res iego CA 92182	earch Group
	619 594 4818	619 594 7831	oechel@sunstroke.	sdsu.edu
Wilson Orr	Susta Prescott College 520 717 6070	inability & Global C e 220 Grove Ave. 520 717 6073	hange Program Prescott worr@prescott.edu	AZ 86301
Camille Par	mesan NCEA 735 State Street 805 892 2520	AS San 805 892 2510	ta Barbara CA parmesan@nceas.u	93101-3351 csb.edu

Matt Peterse	n Globa	l Green USA				
	1600 South Mai	n Street		Venice	CA	90291-3600
	310 577 1885	310 577 1886		m_petersen@	@globa	lgreen.org
Louis Pitelka	u UMC	ES Appalachia	an Lab	oratorv		
	Gunter Hall			Frostburg	MD	21532
	301 689 3115 ext	. 212	301 68	9 8518	pitelk	a@al.umces.edu
Clauda Dona	alat Dasifi	o Coo 9 Eloota	io			
Claude Polic	$\mathbf{P} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{P} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{V} \mathbf{V}$	$D_{20} D_{10} = 0$	1C (26)	Son France	icco (7 1 0/177
	P.O. DOX //0000	, D20D (1111.20 415 072 0597	30)	Sall Flaid	isco v	JA 94177
	415 975 8898	415 975 9527		cxp/@pge.co)[[]	
Nan Powers	Califo	ornia Energy (Comm	ission		
	1516 Ninth St.	Mail Stop 45		Sacramento	CA	95814-5512
	916 654 4059			npowers@en	ergy.s	tate.ca.us
Chris Pyke	UCSB	Geography I	Depart	ment		
·			Santa	Barbara	CA	93106
	805-893-7044			pyke@geog.ı	ucsb.ec	lu
Frank Quinr	n Great	Lakes Enviro	onment	tal Research I	Lab. N	OAA
v	2205 Commony	vealth Blvd.		Ann Arbor	MI	48105-2945
	734 741 2255	734 741 2003		frank.h.quir	nn@no	aa.gov
Ruth Reck	Natio	nal Institute f	for Glo	bal Environr	nental	Change
Ivalli Iveen	1490 Drew Ave	Suite 140		Davis	CA	95616
	503 757 3350	530 756 6499		rareck@ucda	avis.ed	lu
Kelly Redmo	nd Desert	Research Inst	tituto V	Nestern Regi	onal C	limate Center
Keny Keune	$P \cap Rox 60220$	5625 Fox Av	enile	Reno	NV	89506-0220
	702 677 3139	702 677 3157/	/3243	krwrc	c@sag	e.dri.edu
			0			
Jim Reichma	an Unive	ersity of Califo	ornia S	anta Barbara	- NCE	EAS
	735 State Street,	, Suite 300 "		Santa Barbar	a	CA 93101
	805 892 2504	805 892 2510		reichman@n	ceas.u	csb.edu
Wendy Reid	Sacra	mento Munici	ipal Ut	tility District		
-	6201 S. Street		-	Sacramento	CA	95817
	916 732 6154	916 731 8602		energy1ady@	@aol.co	om
John Roads	Script	os ECPC	Unive	ersity of Calif	ornia S	San Diego
	8605 La Jolla Sh	ores Dr.		La Jolla	CA	92093-0225
	619 534 2099	619 534 8561		jroads@ucsd	l.edu	
Jerry Rogers	GM R	& D Center				
J 3015	30500 Mound R	oad 1-6, Mail	Code 4	180-106-269	Warr	en MI 48090

	810 986 1607	810 226 1910		Jerry_Rogers@note	es.gmr.	com
Maurice Roc	os Departi 3310 El Camino 916 574 2625	nent of Water Avenue, P.O. 916 574 2767	Resou . Box 2	rces Division of Flo 19000 Sacramento mroos@water.ca.g	ood Ma CA ov	nagement 95821
Paul Rosens	tein City (1685 Main Stree 310 458 8201	of Santa Monic et, P.O. Box 22 310 449 4418	ca 00 paul	Santa Monica CA -rosenstein@ci.sant	90407- a-moni	2200 ca.ca.us
Teresa Roun	ds					
	822 West Pedre 805 569-8885	gosa St.		Santa Barbara overland@silcom.	CA com	93101
Steve Sachs	SAN	DAG				
Steve Suchs	401B St., Suite 8 619 595 5346	800 619 595 5605		San Diego CA ssa@sandag.cog.ca.	92101 us	
Ioff Con dhon	~ UCI	Duranu of Doo	lomoti			
Jeri Sandderg	3310 El Camino 916 979 2936	o Ave., Suite 3 916 979 2494	1amati 600	Sacramento	CA	95821
Barry Schuy	ler UCSI 2320 Girvetz H 805 682 1926	3 Environmen all 905 893 8686	ital Stu	idies Program Santa Barbara	CA	93016
Peter Schwar	rtz Globa PO Box 8395 510 547 6822	al Business Ne	etwork	Emeryville CA	94662	
Jananna Sha	malass Calif	ornio Enorgy (Comm	ission		
Jananne Sha	1516 9th St. MS 916 654 5036	33 916 654 4420	Comm	Sacramento CA cgraber@Energy.sta	ate.ca.u	S
Eileen Shea	Instit 4041 Powder M 301 595 7000 ext	ute of Global Iill Road, Suite t. 272	Enviro e 302 301 59	onment & Society In Calverton 5 9793 shea@	ic. MD ⁹ cola.ig	20705 es.org
Ashton Shor	tridge Unive	rsity of Califor	rnia Sa Santa	nta Barbara Geogra Barbara CA	phy De 93106	epartment
	805 893 8652			ashton@geog.ucsb.	edu	
Barry Siegel						
2mij Sieger	180 Hermosillo 805 565 3190	Road		Santa Barbara	CA	93108

Dave Siegel	UCSB Donald E 4670 Physical So 805 893 4547	Bren School of Envi ciences N.	ironmental Science a Santa Barbara segel@bren.ucsb.ed	and Mgmt. CA 93106 lu
Kelly Sims	Ozon 1636 Connectic 202 265 6738	e Action ut Avenue, NW, 3rc 202 986 6041	d Floor Washington http://www	DC 20009 v.ozone.org
Arve Sjovol	d			
Ū	186 Sierra Vista 805 969 4539	805 565 3034	Santa Barbara	CA 93109
Candace Ska	rlatos Bank	of America NT & S	A	
Currance Sile	Box 37000, 5800		San Francisco	CA 94137
	415 622 8177	415 622 8150	candace.skarlatos@	bankameri
Anthony So	cci Offica	ofUSCCPD		
Anthony 50	400 Virginia Av	$V_{\rm P} = SW \pm 750$	WashingtonDC	20024
	202 314 2235	202 488 8681	tsocci@usgcrp.gov	20021
Patrick Snea	rs Interti	ribal Council on Uti	lity Policy Lower B	rules Sioux Tribe
i union open	P.O. Box 831		Rosebud SD	57570
	605 856 2173	605 856 2140	pspears@aol.com	
R. Michael S	tenburg USEP	A Air D	ivision (AIR-8)	
	75 Hawthorne S	Street	San Francisco	CA 94105
	415 744 1102	415 744 1076		
William Ste	wart Califo	ornia Department of	Forestry and Fire F	Protection
	1920 20th Street	•	Sacramento CA	95814
	916 227 2650	916 227 2672	Bill_Stewart	@fire.ca.gov
Thomas Suc	hanek NIGE	C Dept. of Environ	nental Science & Po	licy
	University of C	alifornia, Davis	Davis CA 95616	
	530 752 9035	530 752 3350	thsuchanek@ucday	vis.edu
Terry Surles	Califo	ornia EPA		
	555 Capital Mal	l, Suite 525	Sacramento CA	95814
	916 323 2516	916 445 6401	tsurles@ix.netcom	.com
Nancy Sutley	y US-EI	PA, Region IX		
	75 Hawthorne S	St.	San Francisco	CA 94105-3901
	415 744 1108	415 744 2499	sutley.nancy@epan	nail.epa.gov
Al Sweedler	San D	iego State Universit San D	ty Physics Departme Piego CA 92182	ent

	619 594 6155				asweedler@sciences.sdsu.edu			
Chuck Thon	nas 669 Coun 805 645 14	Ventu ty Squa 140	ra County AI are 805 645 1444	PCD	Ventura	CA	93003	
Rick Thoma	s P.O. Box a	Metro 54153	politan Wate	r Distr	ict Los Angeles	CA	90054-	0153
Chris Tooke	r 1516 Nin	Califro th St. N	onia Energy (⁄IS-32	Comm	ission Sacramento	CA	95814	
Linda Trocki	i 45 Fremo	Bechte nt	el Group	San Fi	rancisco	CA	94105	
Daniel Tunn	icliff 10844 Elli 714 593 71	Orang is Ave. 154	ge County San 714 378 0851	nitatior	n District Fountain Va dtunnicliff@	lley csdoc.o	CA org	92708
Paul Wack	Cal Poly 805 473 82	City a 283	nd Regional I San Luis Obi 805 756 1340	Plannii spo or 805	ng Departme CA 93407 473 8286 (H)	nt pwacł	calpo	oly.edu
Frederic Wa	gner 801 797 25	Utah S 555	State Univers 801 797 3872	ity Logar	1UT 84322- fwagner@cc.	-5205 .usu.ed	lu	
James Wells	222 East (805 962 21	Metca Carrillo 122	lf & Eddy Inc. 5 St., Ste. 201 805 965 0653		Santa Barbar	a	CA	93101
Kenneth Wi	lcox 1516 Nin 916 654 50	Califo th St. N)00	rnia Energy (AS-32 916 654 4420	Comm	ission Sacramento wkeese@ene	CA rgy.sta	95814 te.ca.us	S
Robert Wilk	inson 1428 Wes 805 569 25	Unive st Valer 590	rsity of Califo rio Street 805 569 2718	ornia, S	Santa Barbara Santa Barbra wilkinso@er	a ira ivst.uc	CA sb.edu	93101
Richard Wil	son 1416 9th 5 916 653 77	Califo Street, 772	rnia Departm Room 1505 916 653 4171	nent of	Forestry & F Sacramento	ire Pro CA	tection 95814	
John Wise	75 Hawtł 415 744 10	US EP Iorne S)06	PA, Region IX Street 415 744 2499		San Francisc wise.john@e	o pamai	CA l.epa.g	94105 ov
James Young	g Sout	thern California Edis	on					
--------------	---------------------------------	-----------------------	---------------------	----------				
_	2244 Walnut	Grove Ave.	Rosemead CA	91770				
	626 302 9191	626 302 6307	youngjr@sce.com					
Jill Zachary	Community Environmental Council							
	930 Miramonte Drive		Santa Barbara	CA 93109				
	805 963 0583	805 962 9080	jzachary@rain.org					
David Zilber	rman UC	Berkeley Dept. Agric	ulture & Resource E	conomics				
	207 Giannini l	Hall	Berkeley CA	94720				
	510 642 6570	510 643 8911	zilber@are.Berkele	y.edu				
	010 012 0070	010 040 0011		y.cuu				

CLIMATICALLY SENSITIVE CALIFORNIA: HYDROCLIMATE SENSITIVITY AND RESPONSE IN CALIFORNIA Norman L. Miller Earth Sciences Division Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720

INTRODUCTION:

California is sensitive to climate variability and climate change. California represents the world's seventh largest economy, with an increasing population, rapidly developing industries, and expanding societal demands. Climate variability and climate change impose stresses on California's infrastructure. The climate science community has indicated that global temperature is increasing, wet season precipitation events are becoming more extreme, and sea level is rising (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] 1995). These changes impact fresh water systems, land use, industry, natural ecosystems, and environments. The focus of this overview paper is to indicate some of these potential impacts, provide some insight into future projections of California climate, and indicate what might be done to reduce hydroclimate related risks.

Fresh water is a major driver to the success of California's prosperity. Agriculture, urban development, information technology, among others, depend on the availability of water resources. California's water comes primarily from northern California mountainous river basins with some Colorado River allocations. Late Winter, Spring, and Summer runoff from high elevation mountains provides the needed water resources during the long dry season (April to November). Decreases in this water supply may force a change in the existing demand.

California's water resources infrastructure is based on a network of reservoirs, levees, and canals. This extensive water conveyance system is not fully designed for current and future climate variations, climate change, and land use change. Reservoirs serve as water storage and flood control systems. During the wet season, reservoirs and levees provide flood protection. During this time of year, communities within floodplains are protected from heavy precipitation events and are at a reduced risk of flooding and extensive loss. Wet season dam releases frequently occur during periods when reservoirs are at very high levels. Such releases are required to provide storage capacity for additional inflow from runoff, while protecting the integrity of dam structures. These releases need to be timed to minimize any potential downstream flooding. At present, river forecasters rely on 48-hour weather forecast information to make decisions on the amount to be released and on high streamflow and runoff estimations. Wet season heavy precipitation events may stress levee systems that run the length of the central valley. For example, the Winter 1997 central valley floods were due to a warm January storm producing an unexpected large amount of runoff to an already water stressed levee system. This occurrence of flooding implies that the safety and functionality of the reservoir and levee systems in California are sensitive to wet season heavy precipitation.

Additionally, wet season storms often cause increased erosion and landsliding, especially developed regions that may lack proper drainage of runoff during extreme weather events. This has been seen throughout California during the 1998 El Niño that was particularly strong during February, where property losses approached \$500 million. During wet seasons with extensive periods of heavy precipitation and saturated soils, agriculture is hampered due to crop damage and delays in planting. Storm and land use induced sediment loading to river systems may impact aquatic ecosystems. Other ecosystems, including migratory birds, may also be damaged due to loss of habitat, breeding grounds, or food supply.

Long dry periods reduce the available water resources to the state. Water reduction was common during the multi-year droughts that occurred in the 1930s, 1980s, and during other dry periods. Drought impacts are most pronounced in urban centers, natural habitats, and in agricultural productivity. During the 1980s drought, Californians experienced water rationing, the San Joaquin delta received below average fresh water, and agroindustry felt some cutbacks in their water usage. Decreased fresh water not only inconveniences our society, but significantly impacts ecosystems dependent on fresh water. The resulting increased salinity in the San Joaquin delta significantly reduced the health of fish habitats.

In general, land use change, such as deforestation and urbanization, will amplify the risk and potential loss associated with increased wet season precipitation and long drought periods in California. Coupled with temperature increases, it may harm species biodiversity. As California continues to expand, we need to plan for the future in a responsible fashion. In the next section, climate patterns, indicators, and natural variability are discussed. This is followed by a section on climate projection requirements and projected California climate. The conclusions focus on where do we go from here.

CLIMATE PATTERNS, INDICATORS, AND TRENDS

California is characterized by a Mediterranean climate with wet winters and long dry summers. Precipitation and temperature patterns during the winter and spring have been associated with large-scale patterns in the North Pacific atmospheric circulation (Cayan and Peterson, 1989; Redmond and Koch, 1991). Cool wet (warm dry) seasons have been correlated to the position of the Aleutian low pressure center. If the Aleutian low is positioned far eastward (i.e. Gulf of Alaska)), then there is an increased likelihood for California to have a cool wet Winter and Spring. The opposite (warm dry Winter and Spring) is expected for a far westward position of the Aleutian low. Cayan et al. (1993) have indicated this pattern in their analysis of streamflow for the Smith, Consumnes, and San Joaquin River basins.

This general description is complicated by other processes, such as warm eastern equatorial Pacific sea surface temperatures. During the Fall of 1997, the eastern equatorial Pacific sea surface temperature was several degrees above normal and remained above average well into the Spring of 1998 causing a large increase in California precipitation. This warming was due to the naturally varying El Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO). The large warm water pool provided moisture into the atmosphere which precipitated out when it reached California. The heavy precipitation during January and February of 1998 was directly related to this phenomenon. The Aleutian low pressure was in a westward position and a high pressure ridge was to south. This combination of atmospheric patterns, among other complex interacting processes, set the storm track direction during the intense January-February 1998 precipitation. ENSO has a natural cycle on the order of once every four years. A measure of the occurrence of ENSO is the Southern Oscillation Index (SOI). The Southern Oscillation Index is a measure of the pressure difference between Tahiti and Darwin, Australia. A negative value is an indication of an El Niño year, while a positive value indicates a La Niña year. There has been speculation about the effect of Green House Gases (GHGs) on the variation in the occurrence and strength of El Niños, however, at this time there is not sufficient evidence to indicate that such a link exists.

However, evidence suggests that temperature has been increasing since the industrial revolution due to increased Green House Gas (GHG) emissions into the atmosphere. There have been numerous studies (e.g. Keeling et al., 1995) that show a strong correlation between global temperature and the atmospheric concentration of carbon dioxide. Based on 287 borehole measurements, global temperature from 1500 to present have been determined (Pollack et al., 1998). The significance of this data is that global temperature has increased 0.5° C from 1500 to 1900, and 0.5° C from 1900 to present. That is, measurements indicate that during the last 100 years global temperature has increased at the same rate as the 400 years prior to 1900. The temperature oscillation shown for the period 1860 to present is based on surface measurements. There are a number of other measurements (tree ring data, core sediments, isotope analysis) that agree with this result.

These large-scale patterns and trends can be seen in California by looking at the freshwater inflow into the San Joaquin delta as an indicator of inter-annual precipitation in the Sierra. Using carbonate oxygen 18 isotopes from sediment cores, Ingram et al. (1996) were able to infer the amount of freshwater inflow for the time period 1200 to 1980. This long time series approximately indicates that there were long dry periods (1420-1460, 1500-1600, 1625-1630) as well as periods of above average precipitation and inflow (1225-1400, 1660-1720, 1800-1880). We are currently in a period of above average fresh water inflow, due to the large amount of water exported from the delta for agriculture and urban use.

IS THERE AN ENHANCED CLIMATE VARIATION IN THE HYDROLOGIC CYCLE?

Observed temperature indicators from the Second Assessment Report of the International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 1996) provide numerical estimates on global changes in the near surface air and near surface ocean temperatures (0.3 - 0.6° C increase), Northern Hemisphere snow cover (10% decrease), and mountain glaciers (general retreat), with high levels of measurement confidence. This information and related findings suggest that a serious effort to better understand the impacts of climate variability and change in California.

The majority of California's water supply includes eight major Northern California river basins that provide snowmelt runoff as reservoir storage and water transport to Southern California. These eight basins; the American, Feather, Merced, Sacramento, San Joaquin, Stanislaus, Tuolumne, and the Yuba. Possible climate change impacts on the timing of California runoff was first pointed out by Roos (1987). Several modeling and analysis studies followed (e.g. Gleick, 1987; Roos, 1989; Cayan and Henderson, 1989; Lettenmeir and Ghan; 1990, Redmond and Koch; 1991; Aquado et al. 1992; Cayan and Riddle, 1993; Dettinger and Cayan, 1995; Jeton et al., 1996).

Area-averaged minimum temperature measurements (1975-1995) representative of a region that includes Sacramento and Lake Tahoe adjusted to seasonal oscillations indicates an increase of 0.086° C per year, which is somewhat faster than the fitted maximum temperature increase for the same period. These increases in the last twenty years are not reflected in the long historical record, however, they tend to be in agreement with observed early season snowmelt as well as increases in GHG concentrations in the atmosphere. The significance of the minimum temperature increasing at a faster rate than the maximum temperature is a reduction in the daily temperature difference, which plays an important role in the hydrologic cycle.

Dettinger and Cayan (1995) have analyzed the above eight river basins for the percent of annual runoff that occurs as Spring (April to June) runoff during the period 1910 to 1990. An Eight-Rivers Index indicates that there is a statistically significant decrease in the percent of Spring runoff. The American River basin alone showed a 10% decrease in Spring runoff to annual runoff during the 1950 to 1990 period.

The northern coastal Russian River basin response to precipitation (1900 to 1995) is indicated by the river stage height at Guerneville. The river

has exceeded flood stage (32 feet) about once every three years during the first half of this century. However, during the second half of the century, flood stage is exceeded more frequently. This suggests an increase in extreme wet season precipitation events since approximately 1950.

These observations of California's climate response require an investigation of possible future scenarios. Such "what if" studies help to shed light on the potential risks, provide planners with needed information, and in general will help to educate our society on climate variability and climate change.

CLIMATE PROJECTION REQUIREMENTS

Climate projections have two general requirements; the modeling system should be well validated and the public has sufficient confidence in these results to act on them. Individual model components (e.g. cloud physics module, snow budget module, runoff module) should be carefully studied for proper conceptual representation of their processes. Comparison to observation data, remotely-sensed, and synthesized data will indicate how well each model performs. Once this is accomplished to an acceptable level, then coupled model systems are validated. A major task is acquiring the extensive data base for these model validations and analyses.

Coupling models for understanding climate response at a range of scales is a complicated task. GHG related climate projections have been produced at the global scale for the past two IPCC Reports (1990, 1996). These scales (grids with lengths of order 100 - 500 km) are too coarse for understanding processes at the surface such as, riverflow, agriculture, and socio-economic impacts. The concept of downscaling climate information for hydrologic modeling was presented by Hoestetler (1992). One of the difficulties of downscaling global climate information (grids with length scales of order 100 - 500 km) to ecologic, hydrologic, and socio-economic finescales (1 - 100 m) is the lack of data within the global length scales that are needed for understanding processes that are sensitive to change at the fine scales. One approach to this downscaling problem is the use of regional climate system models. Regional climate system models use the global-scale information as input to limited area models which interactively calculate atmospheric and land surface processes with grid scales of order 10 km. The difference between the global and regional-scales is apparent. California is represented by less than ten global-scale grid points, while the regional-scale provides thousands of points of gridded climate information. This difference is important when modeling the effects of atmospheric moisture moving above mountains that global-scale models may completely miss.

To provide fine-scale climate, information area-weighted variables or probability distributions may bridge this spatial gap. There are other types of fine scale approaches that perform well for short (1-2 day) simulations, but have not yet proven useful for climate simulations. Modeling hydrology with spatial information requires either the area-weighted values or distribution values that represent the river basin being studied. As an example, the Russian River basin can be broken down into sub-basins, where each subbasin contains many small catchments. There are still many data needs for understanding climate at fine-scale and this is an ongoing effort from various groups within the climate research community.

EXAMPLES OF CLIMATE MODEL VALIDATION

Climate model validation is best understood by comparing climate simulations to observations, model comparisons, and statistical analyses. The IPCC (1996) provides a number of global model intercomparisons, observational comparisons, and statistical analyses. For the period 1860 to 1990, the IPCC has compared observed global-scale temperature with simulated temperature with increasing GHG concentration and aerosol concentration. A large-scale model validation of ocean models is the ability to simulate the ENSO cycle. The comparisons show good agreement (0.63 correlation) between the observed and simulated western boundary sea level height changes with time.

Comparing regional scale models of precipitation in California for the 1994-1995 precipitation season with the simulated precipitation from the Regional Climate System Model (RCSM) with large-scale input provided by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration validates river basinscale hydrologic models for the period 1982-1984. The total verification (1978 to 1984) indicates an 0.84 correlation when the hydrologic model is forced by observed precipitation for streamflow. The coupled large-scale to regionalscale to basin-scale system shows good predictive capability for the period January to March 1995.

These types of model exercises indicate the level of component and coupled model validation. Based on these types of results, one can better understand how well we project future climate with current models.

PROJECTED CALIFORNIA CLIMATE VARIATION AND ITS IMPACTS

Drawing from observations and previous model studies (Lettenmeir and Ghan, Gleick) there is good confidence indicating that California will likely experience a continued trend of increasing temperature, increased extreme weather events, extended drought periods, and sea level rise. Some specific California effects are an early snowmelt, increased flooding, increased erosion and landslides, decreased water resources for extended periods, and low lying regions under water.

A regional simulation of the effects of doubled atmospheric carbon dioxide based on a large-scale model (NCAR's CCM2) and NCAR Regional Climate model (RegClim) indicated changes in alpine regions. Winter and Spring snow depth is a function of elevation for present CO_2 and 2 x CO_2 levels. The 2 x CO_2 studies indicate that the snow level is considerably higher in elevation and that the total snowpack is substantially decreased. By estimating the corresponding runoff for this study, we can see that the Winter runoff is very high under 2 x CO_2 conditions, while the Spring and Summer runoff is quite low. A study of the American River basin with a projected 4.4° C temperature increase also shows the early runoff. These studies and the earlier work by Lettenmeir and Ghan, Gleick, and others tend to agree with the IPCC.

Roos has calculated the effect of a 30 cm sea level rise on the frequency of high stage height on the San Joaquin River near Antioch, a region with levees protecting low lying areas. What was once considered a 100-year event will quickly become a 10-year event.

These results lead us to ask questions about planning and developing within the California floodplains and other sensitive areas. The 100-year flood plain is based on a short historical record that does take into account climate change during this century. It is clear that this and related concerns need to be addressed. New developments within flood plains need to be accessed for long-term costs. The erosion at Pacifica has been known since the 1950s, yet houses have been built close to the cliffs requiring a proposed \$1.5 million seawall.

WHERE DO WE GO FROM HERE

Understanding climate, advancing our monitoring systems, coordinating research, and providing well validated information that the public and policy makers can trust is an important direction that we need to focus on. Coordinated climate research, assessment, and outreach centers throughout California are an important approach toward understanding the impacts of Climate change in California. Universities, National Laboratories, and non-profit centers should work to complement each others ongoing capabilities. Legislatures will need to become educated on these issues and make well informed policy for long term solutions. The media needs to move away from sensationalism and focus more on educating society on issues that are of substance.